

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2016

An Interpretive Phenomenological Investigation of the Meaning of Job Satisfaction Among Veteran Special Educators

Raeann Barnes Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Č Part of the <u>Educational Psychology Commons</u>, and the <u>Psychology Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Raeann Barnes

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Elizabeth Clark, Committee Chairperson, Psychology Faculty Dr. Peggy Gallaher, Committee Member, Psychology Faculty Dr. Susana Verdinelli, University Reviewer, Psychology Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

Abstract

An Interpretive Phenomenological Investigation of the Meaning of Job Satisfaction Among Veteran Special Educators

by

Raeann Barnes

MA, M.Ed, Edinboro University of Pennsylvania, 2007 BA, Edinboro University of Pennsylvania, 2005

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Psychology

Walden University

December 2016

Abstract

The attrition rate among special education teachers is ranked among the highest in the education profession. Retaining teachers early in their careers continues to be a concern due to increased job responsibilities, larger caseloads, challenging student behaviors, minimal support from colleagues, increased paperwork, and diminishing resources. The purpose of this phenomenological study was to examine the meaning of satisfaction special education teachers made of their careers. The transactional model developed by Lazarus and Folkman (1984) can help to explain how the occurrence of stressful events can impact an individual. A purposive sample of 9 tenured, certified special education teachers currently working in the field for at least 10 years were interviewed using individual, in-person, semistructured questions. Emergent themes and patterns were identified following the 6-step data analysis process for interpretive phenomenological analysis. The findings revealed two superordinate themes (a) effective practices and (b) making a difference. The participants in the study described strategies to minimize stress that included exercising, having quiet times, making time for leisure activities, being able to vent to coworkers, laughing and using humor, and spending time with pets. All of the participants in the study indicated a sense of commitment to the field of special education and their students. Participants articulated the importance of student success and acting as a helper for students to achieve their goals. The data from this study may be used to highlight career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction from veteran teachers contributing to the longevity for teachers in the special education profession and improving retention rates of teachers early in their careers.

An Interpretive Phenomenological Investigation of the Meaning of Job Satisfaction Among Veteran Special Educators

by

Raeann Barnes

M.Ed, Edinboro University of Pennsylvania, 2007BA, Edinboro University of Pennsylvania, 2005

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Psychology

Walden University

December, 2016

Acknowledgments

First, I would like to thank my committee members for their time, expertise, and encouragement during this journey. Dr. Elizabeth Clark provided invaluable insight and guidance throughout this process. Dr. Peggy Gallaher guided me through my first steps of the dissertation process and provided endless support and patience that helped me persevere.

In addition, the special education teachers who took the time to participate in my research study by sharing their unique experiences are owed a debt of gratitude. Their wisdom and longevity in the field of special education attest to how truly remarkable they are.

Finally, a sincere appreciation to my close family and friends. All of them have been supportive and encouraging during this process with a shoulder to cry on, laughter to make light of a situation, unconditional love, conversations, and just being there.

Table of Contents

Li	st of Tables	iv
Ch	napter 1: Introduction to the study	1
	Background of the Problem	4
	Problem Statement	5
	Purpose of the Study	6
	Research Questions	6
	Theoretical Framework for the Study	7
	Nature of the Study	9
	Definitions	10
	Assumptions	11
	Scope & Delimitations	12
	Limitations	12
	Potenital Significance	14
	Summary	14
Cł	napter 2: Literature Review	16
	Literature Search Strategy	17
	Theoretical Foundation	18
	Literature Related to Key Variables	21
	Factors Contributing to Stress	21
	Compassion Satisfaction.	26
	Preventive Strategies	27

	Treatment for Stress	31
	Summary and Conclusions	33
Ch	apter 3: Research Method	37
	Research Design and Rationale	38
	Role of the Researcher	39
	Participants	40
	Instruments	42
	Data Collection Methods	44
	Data Analysis	45
	Issues of Trustworthiness	46
	Ethical Considerations	48
Ch	apter 4: Results	50
	Demographics	50
	Data Collection	52
	Data Analysis	53
	Evidence of Trustworthiness	58
	Results	60
	Summary	78
Ch	apter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	80
	Intrepretation of the Findings.	80
	Theroretical Framework	85
	Limitations	86

Recommendations	87
Implications	89
Conclusion	92
References	95
Appendix A: Letter of Invitation	110
Appendix B: Prescreening Questions	111
Appendix C: Interview Protocol	112

List of Tables

Table 1. Demographic Data	51
Table 2. Frequency With Which a Subordinate Theme was Supported	60
Table 3. Master List of Superordinate Themes	63

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Working with children who have special needs can be a satisfying and rewarding career. Along with the rewards of the career, there can also be some challenges. Teaching can be stressful; there are demands placed on teachers that cause emotional and physical exhaustion, which contributes to teachers to leave the profession. Teachers who work in the special education field have been ranked among the highest risk for attrition in the profession (Boe, Cook, & Sunderland, 2011; Emery & Vandenberg, 2010; Keigher, 2010). Many special education teachers will leave the field or transfer to other educational positions that do not involve working with students with special needs (Berry, Petrin, Gravelle, & Farmer, 2011). Compassion satisfaction can be described as a sense of accomplishment in a professional's work (Stamm, 2002). Satisfaction in work can be defined as employees' positive feelings about their jobs (Mueller & Kim, 2008). The purpose of this study was to explore the meaning making processes of veteran special education teachers who keep them rooted in the field, as well as how special educations teachers experienced satisfaction to sustain their careers and create compassion satisfaction.

Special education teachers are responsible for their students receiving an adequate education, regardless of the student's diagnosis, disability, challenging behaviors, or socioeconomic status. When children do not receive adequate academic instruction, it may hinder their future goals and lifetime potential. Laws such as the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB, 2001) created increased pressures for special education teachers given the law's high stakes testing and raised teacher expectations for student

achievement (Keigher, 2010; Koller & Bertel, 2006). Goals to improve the education of students are admirable; however, these goals can create increased stress for teachers. Furthermore, when special education teachers experience increased amounts of stress, they have increased absences from work, experience burnout, and provide negative responses and reactions to their students (Berry et al., 2011; Wheeler & LaRocco, 2009).

Special education teachers work with a challenging and sensitive population. When teachers experience an increased amount of stress, it may not only affect the individual, but also others around them. Feng and Sass (2009) found that if special education teachers are experiencing large amounts of stress, they may fall short of providing quality services for students. Being able to remain calm is important for these teachers, as a percentage of students who receive special education services have emotional and behavioral disorders, presenting challenging behaviors that can cause extra stress for the special education teacher. Mills and Rose (2011) noted that some students can engage in self-injurious behaviors or be verbally and physically aggressive toward their peers and adults. Student misbehaviors and challenging behaviors can impede the student's learning and also impact the learning environment of their peers.

With the increased pressures and stress being placed on special education teachers, these individuals may experience burnout and leave the profession. Researchers (Berry et al., 2011; Emery & Vandenberg, 2010) have reported an increased attrition rate of special education teachers and the need to retain teachers in the field of special education. It has become a challenge for the special education field to retain special education teachers in the 21st century (Brownell, Adams, Sindelar, & Waldron, 2006).

Despite the increased pressures and stress, special education teachers can still develop a sense of accomplishment and satisfaction in their work, described as compassion satisfaction (Stamm, 2002). Compassion satisfaction can help buffer against stress and burnout (Stamm, 2010). Job satisfaction has been described as "a pleasurable or positive emotional state resulting from the appraisal of one's job or job experiences" (Locke, 1975, p.1304). Special education teachers who put forth effort and dedication may experience internal rewards and feelings of success. Compassion satisfaction may help to shift the focus from a negative outcome (strain and stress) to a more positive one (career fulfillment, success, and well-being).

In this study, I investigated the meaning making processes of elementary, middle, and high school veteran special education teachers related to career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction. The participants discussed and identified various strategies and interventions used to lessen their stress and increase satisfaction with their career. These factors may help to highlight potential features contributing to the longevity and retention rate for teachers in the special education profession because there is an increasing rate of attrition in the field (Berry et al., 2011; Emery & Vandenberg, 2010). Understanding strategies that could be applied to the day-to-day routines of special education teachers may allow organizations and individuals to take preventative measures to buffer against stress and constructively cope with stress. Additionally, useful strategies may allow special education teachers to gain more compassion satisfaction with their careers and identify career sustaining behaviors.

Background

Special education teachers have multiple responsibilities, work with sensitive populations, adopt multiple roles while at work, and often have large caseloads. Large caseloads and the increasing amount of paperwork have been two concerns reported by special education teachers (Albrecht, Johns, Mounsteven, & Olorunda, 2009; Emery & Vandenberg, 2010). These responsibilities can create increased amounts of pressure for special education teachers to deliver individualized education for students with special needs

The U.S. Department of Labor and Statistics (2015) reported that a continued demand for teachers in the special education field will stem from turnover, needing to replace teachers who have left the field. With increased demands and pressures of the job, special education teachers are leaving the profession, adding to the turnover and attrition rates of special education teachers. Teacher turnover can produce an inadvertent effect on student achievement and social development (Feng & Sass, 2009). Fetler (2007) asserted that teacher turnover can result in a diminished quality of services provided for students.

Teachers who remain in the special education field may have developed positive coping strategies to diminish work stressors. Brownell, Sindelar, Kiely, and Danielson (2010) noted that teachers who have used coping strategies brought about by stressful situations and multiple student needs are more often empathetic, idealistic, and dedicated. Meaning making may be the result of positive coping strategies and can help to identify career-sustaining behaviors and wellness for special educators. According to Skaalvik and Skaalvik (2007), future qualitative studies about special education teachers may

reveal the richness of their unique experiences. In this research study, I addressed this gap in the literature by explicating the experiences of veteran special education teachers, as minimal research exists investigating the actual experience of special education teachers (Scruggs, Mastropieri, Margo, & McDuffie, 2007). The purpose of this phenomenological study was to investigate the meaning making processes of elementary, middle, and high school veteran special education teachers related to career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction.

Problem Statement

Due to the increased attrition rates, lack of awareness, and limited literature in the special education field, investigating and exploring career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction among special education teachers was warranted. Special education teachers are faced with increased job responsibilities, such as large student caseloads, challenging behaviors from students, minimal support from colleagues, increased paperwork, long working hours, and diminishing resources (Mills & Rose, 2011; Stoiber & Gettinger, 2011). These responsibilities may be causing increased amounts of job-related stress for teachers and lead to a sense of decreased personal accomplishment, greater negative emotions, and increased fear and anxiety (Mills & Rose, 2011).

Understanding why special education teachers leave the field was not the primary focus of the research. Rather, the focus was to gain a deeper understanding of the lived experiences of veteran special education teachers who were satisfied with their job. The branch of psychology called positive psychology was first introduced by Seligman (2002), who focused on building the best qualities in an individual and focusing on their

strengths. People who are happier tend to be in better health, achieve more success, and are more socially engaged (Cohen, 2006; Seligman, Steen, Park, & Peterson, 2005). Moreover, individuals who are happier at work have increased productivity and decreased job withdrawal (Lyubomirsky, King, & Diener, 2005). In this study, I revealed meaning making processes among veteran special education teachers in their day-to-day work life that informs their decisions to remain in the field of special education.

Purpose of the Study

There is a shortage of special education teachers with little to improve retention rates in the field (Berry et al., 2011). The purpose of this qualitative study was to investigate the unique meaning making processes of elementary, middle, and high school veteran special education teachers related to career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction. Minimal research has been dedicated to the actual experience of special education teachers (Scruggs et al., 2007). The positive aspects of career and compassion satisfaction may improve the longevity and retention rates of special education teachers in the field. Teachers who are entering the field of special education need to have supports and strategies to be able to remain rooted in this profession and advance in their careers (Billingsley, Griffin, Smith, Kamman, & Israel, 2009).

Research Questions

The central question of the research study was the following: What is the meaning of job satisfaction for veteran special education teachers in the Erie County School District? The research question was designed to elicit information regarding each

teacher's experience. Through the central research question, subquestions (below) were included within the interpretive phenomenological analysis (IPA) design:

- How did the veteran special educators spend their day-to-day work life to stimulate staying?
- How did veteran special educators explain the influences that contribute to them staying in their career?

Theoretical Framework for the Study

Stressful events can occur throughout a special education teacher's career and are rarely a static event. Stress is not limited to a one-time response, but rather an individual's continuous interaction with and adjustments to stress (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984; Ragin, 2015). Special education teachers are faced with numerous stressors throughout their careers and need to learn how to effectively manage and make adjustments to overcome the stressor.

The transactional model developed by Lazarus and Folkman (1984) can help to explain how the occurrence of stressful events can impact an individual. Stress is triggered by an external event; the individual will then appraise the event and decide if she or he is equipped to handle the stressor or not. When discussing the cognitive appraisal of a stressful event, there are three components involved: primary appraisal, secondary appraisal, and cognitive reappraisal (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984). The primary appraisal involves an initial assessment of the event and potential harmfulness, the secondary appraisal is used to assess the individual's resources and how he or she will meet the stressful demand, and the cognitive reappraisal allows an individual to

reevaluate the events as it happens. An individual's coping strategies may allow him or her to effectively handle the stressor; however, if the individual is unsuccessful in her or his attempts to alleviate the stressor, he or she may become exhausted and elicit a stronger emotional reaction (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984; Ragin 2015). The transactional model may help to highlight the relationship between stressors that are experienced by special education teachers, their appraisal of the stressor, and their individual reactions. Special education teachers' appraisals of their resources and demands are measures of stress (O'Donnell, Lambert, & McCarthy, 2008). For those special education teachers who are effectively managing with their stressors, positive factors may be identified to help diminish feelings of stress.

Coping styles can be described in two ways (Lazarus, 1991; Ragin 2015). The first is problem-focused, where an individual seeks information, generates solutions, and has a planned approach to resolving the issue. The second is an emotion-focused approach where an individual seeks comfort and support from others. Another factor involved with coping styles is the idea of engaged or disengaged coping (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984). Engaged coping creates a way to obtain a helpful solution to the issue, while disengaged coping functions to minimize emotional discomfort and stress. Because special education teachers face frequent challenges requiring engaged and effective coping strategies as they interact with students (Ramos, 2009), they must develop effective coping strategies to better manage job-related stress and its effects on their well-being (O'Donell et al., 2008).

Researchers who use positive psychology place an emphasis on human flourishing and optimal functioning. From Seligman's (2002) standpoint, the goals of positive psychology included cultivating and seeking fulfilling and meaningful lives, nurturing positive qualities, and enhancing everyday experiences. When teachers are able to develop a positive outlook, their work environment became less stressful (Critchley & Gibbs, 2012). It is crucial to understand special education teachers' meaning making processes or meaning of job satisfaction as they interact with students and job stressors to better comprehend how they have remained rooted in the field. Teachers who are experiencing stress can develop poor health, career dissatisfaction, burnout, and contemplate leaving the field (Gonzalez, Brown, & Slate, 2008; McCarthy, Lambert, Crowe, & McCarthy, 2010).

Nature of the Study

This study of job satisfaction was conducted using an IPA. IPA was incorporated to examine the lived experiences of special education teachers and their direct experiences that helped them develop career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction. Quantitative research would not provide a complete analysis of the participants' thick, rich descriptions of their lived experiences. A phenomenological approach was best for the collection and extraction of data from participants to capture the participants' feelings and thoughts, producing more credible data (Van Manen, 2014). Semistructured interviews assisted me to gain in-depth information and to collect data on the participants' recount of their lived experiences (Smith, Flowers, & Larkin, 2009).

Participants who have been teaching 10 or more years comprised a purposive sample of individuals who are providing special education services to students. In addition, participants described themselves according to the operational definition of experiencing compassion satisfaction in their careers, which Stamm (2002) defined as the positive feelings or characteristics a professional can experience from caregiving. A sample size of six to 12 participants is typically recommended for saturation in a phenomenological study (Guest, Bunce, & Johnson, 2006). I audio-recorded and transcribed all of the interviews so I was able to engage with the data at each level rather than sending the recordings out to be transcribed by a third party. To explore the unique lived experiences of veteran special education teachers, I followed the six-step data analysis process for IPA as suggested by Smith et al. (2009) to interpret each set of interview data. These six steps involved reading and rereading, initial note taking, developing emergent themes, searching for connections across emergent themes, moving to the next transcript, and looking for patterns across transcripts. I included participant excerpts to give the participants a voice and support the developed themes. Issues of trustworthiness were addressed through triangulation, member checks, and peer checks during the study.

Definitions

Compassion satisfaction: The positive feelings or characteristics a professional can experience from care giving (Stamm, 2002). This can also act as a buffer against stress and compassion fatigue.

Coping: Lazarus and Folkman (1984) referred to this as the cognitive and behavioral actions an individual uses to help manage situations that exceed their current resources. The coping process can begin when an individual is presented with something that threatens their goals.

Coping strategies: Actions taken by individuals to tolerate, manage, handle, contrive, content, deal with, or satisfy an event or situation (Brown, Westbrook, & Challagalla, 2005; Folkman & Lazarus, 1988).

Job satisfaction: Satisfaction in work can be defined as employees' positive feelings about their jobs (Mueller & Kim, 2008). Job satisfaction has been described "a pleasurable or positive emotional state resulting from the appraisal of one's job or job experiences" (Locke, 1975, p. 1304).

Meaning making: The process of according meaning to personal life events, revealed in the telling of personal stories that show insight and demonstrate the capacity to integrate interpretations of important life events into an overall sense of self (Lawford & Ramey, 2015). Meaning making is frequently referred to as the expression of gaining insight or learning from an experience (Tavernier & Willoughby, 2012).

Stress: Energy used by an individual when a demand is placed on the mind, body, or individual's emotions outside of her or his control (Brown & Uehara, 2009; Folkman & Lazarus, 1988; Lazarus & Folkman, 1984).

Assumptions

Assumptions are believed but cannot be demonstrated to be true. I assumed that all of the participants in this study responded honestly and gave a truthful narration of

their feelings and first-hand experiences as a special education teacher. I also assumed that the special education teachers participating in the study would share similar job requirements. Honest accounts of the participants' feelings, thoughts, and experiences were crucial for a study on lived experiences of veteran special education teachers and counted on truthful accounts.

Scope and Delimitations

The study included nine special education teachers who were working in the special education field and who had reported experiencing job satisfaction and compassion satisfaction. A sample size of six to 12 participants is typically recommended for saturation in a phenomenological study (Guest et al., 2006). The participants were recruited for the study using purposive sampling. Interviews were used to gain in-depth information from participants regarding their lived experiences relating to career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction through semistructured interviews. The interviews were conducted face-to-face and were be audio-recorded. Data analysis and coding was done on an on-going basis while data were being collected.

The delimitations of this particular study included a small, purposive sample.

Having a smaller sample limited the diversity of special education teachers. Special education teachers from different states may have different experiences or may be facing increased stressors at work, using different strategies, or have varying types of supports.

Limitations

A potential limitation of the study stemmed from self-reported data. Individuals typically attempt to refrain from portraying themselves in a negative light and try to

appear socially acceptable to others. In order to minimize this, I emphasized that all results would remain confidential.

A second limitation of the study was the potential for researcher bias. My bias from working with special education teachers in school districts could have potentially influenced this research project. I worked as a consultant for several school districts for the past 10 years, and this job involved working with and interacting on a weekly basis with special education teachers. I had witnessed special education teachers stay in the field until their retirement. Most of these teachers were a pleasure to work with and appeared knowledgeable and insightful when working with their students. I was able to learn from these veteran teachers to better my role as a consultant. On the other hand, I had witnessed special education teachers who grow to resent the field and either bid out or leave the field to escape special education.

I strove for credibility in the study, understanding and describing the phenomenon from the participants' eyes to reduce researcher bias. The participants are the only individuals who can legitimately judge the credibility of the study. Member checking was employed throughout the study; I used follow-up questions and probes to gain clarification and accurate representations of the participants' experiences, allowing the participants to correct errors or misinterpretations. Creswell's (2013) noted standard procedures to help improve verification included implementing member checks throughout the study. Member checks also allowed the participants to provide additional information.

Another limitation for this study was the potential influence of my values, as someone who has walked, figuratively, the "same or similar corridors" as the teachers. I was in frequent contact with my university chair and also maintained a journal to avoid researcher bias and foster reflexivity during the study. Reflexivity can be defined as explicit self-exploration and presentation of the researcher's underlying assumptions ascribed to various elements of the research (Barusch, Gringeri, & George, 2011). I did my best to set my own thoughts and values aside and remained open minded. I discussed potential biases with my chair to remain open minded. I was able to make regular entries into the journal during the research process, which often included reasoning for methodological decisions, and I was able to engage in reflection on my personal interests and values.

Significance

In this study, I revealed meaning making processes and how veteran special education teachers who were working with children who received special education services spend their day-to-day work lives to stimulate staying rooted in the field. As there is little in the literature examining meaning making processes among special education teachers, this study makes a unique contribution to the field. The aim of the study was to better understand the influences that inform special education teachers' happiness so they can stay on the job; this understanding can help retention. This awareness may also assist special education teachers who are just entering the field to better manage career stress and improve job satisfaction. In addition, this study expands the literature of meaning making with the addition of voices previously not heard.

Understanding the experience of job satisfaction in the profession is a significant factor and beneficial to help understand the meaning making processes of special education teachers to help stimulate staying in the field. Stress and unhealthy coping strategies not only impact a professional on an individual level, but also affects the individual's organization, surrounding environment, and public as well.

Summary

This study provided an in-depth analysis of veteran special education teachers' lived experiences when working with students who received special education services in the Erie School District in Pennsylvania. Chapter 1 provided an introduction to the profession of special education teachers, background, the problem statement, and the purpose of the study. Additionally in this chapter, I presented the research questions that guided this study, the theoretical framework, the nature of the study, definitions, assumptions and limitations. In Chapter 2, I began with the discussion of the conceptual framework of stress and coping strategies as they apply to special education teachers.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Introduction

Due to the increased attrition rates, lack of awareness, and limited literature in the special education field, investigating and exploring career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction among special education teachers was warranted. Special education teachers are faced with increased job responsibilities, such as large student caseloads, challenging behaviors from students, minimal support from colleagues, increased paperwork, long working hours, and diminishing resources (Mills & Rose, 2011; Stoiber & Gettinger, 2011). These responsibilities may be causing increased amounts of job-related stress for teachers and a sense of decreased personal accomplishment, greater negative emotions, and increased fear and anxiety (Mills & Rose, 2011). Understanding why special education teachers leave the field was not the primary focus of the research. Rather, the focus was on gaining a deeper understanding of the meaning making processes of veteran special education teachers who were satisfied with their job.

Special education teachers care for the unique needs of others. These unique student needs may include autism, intellectual disabilities, learning disabilities, and other health impairments. Scull, Winkler, and Fordham (2011) reported that in 2009-10, about 6.5 million students or 13.1% of the nationwide student population were identified as a special education student. Working with a sensitive population may produce factors that can influence the special education teachers' level of stress including increased student populations, providing for the unique individual student needs, poor teacher training, increased amounts of paperwork, poor peer support, and insufficient support from

administration (Davis & Palladino, 2011). Lazarus and Folkman (1984) described stress as an interaction amongst the professional and their surroundings when duties, tasks, or situations may be challenging; threaten their well-being; or surpass their current abilities. The special education teacher's daily roles and responsibilities can be enough to create a stressful work environment. According to McShane and Von Glinow (2005), teaching is considered a higher stress occupation compared to other professions.

This literature review provides an examination of factors that contribute to the increased feelings of stress, theories of stress, compassion satisfaction, preventive strategies, treatment for stress, costs to society, and results of unhealthy coping.

Literature Search Strategy

To comprehend the phenomenon of stress, job satisfaction, and compassion satisfaction, an exhaustive literature review was conducted. Multiple databases were used for the study, including ERIC, Education Research Complete, PsycINFO, PsycARTICLES, ProQuest, EBCSOhost, Academic Search Premier, and Sage Journals. Key words and phrases used in the search included stress, job satisfaction, coping, coping strategies, compassion satisfaction, career stress, special education teachers, special education teacher retention, behavior management in special education, classroom management, special education students, positive psychology, and special education teacher attrition. Only articles from the past 10 years were used. A literature review is necessary to shed light on some of the issues special education teachers face in their careers and to help readers comprehend how these issues relate to and play a role in the teachers' direct experiences.

Theoretical Foundation

A person's environment can influence the amount of stress he or she begins to feel. Theorists exploring stress and coping have noted a "particular relationship between the person and the environment that is appraised by the person as taxing or exceeding his or her resources and endangers his or her well-being" (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984, p. 19). When an individual deems a situation as exceeding his or her resources and coping strategies, he or she may begin to experience increased stress. Lazarus and Folkman (1984) noted that stress is an individual's continuous reaction to situations and events, including the individual's adjustments to the stress.

Transactional Theory

Stress and coping can be viewed from a transactional perspective, developed by Lazarus and Folkman (1984). Stress is triggered by an external stressor that an individual is unable to effectively cope with or lacks the appropriate resources to cope with.

Transactional theory involves two main constructs: an individual's appraisal of the stressful situation and his or her coping strategies to deal with the stressors (Lazarus & Folkman, 1987). When a threat is present, it must also be present in conjunction with an individual's attributes and immediate environment that will react when exposed to the threat. The concept of a threat can lose meaning when applied to an individual who does not react (Lazarus & Folkman, 1987). Transaction places a focus on the interplay of certain variables. These variables may include environmental antecedents, person antecedents (self-esteem, commitments, values, sense of control, and mastery), appraisal

of stress (primary and secondary), and coping strategies (Lazarus & Folkman, 1987; Provencher, 2007).

An individual's primary appraisal of stress and then his or her secondary appraisal of stress both contribute to the degree of stressfulness of a situation. Primary appraisal involves the direct stressfulness, while secondary appraisal involves an individual's evaluation of his or her options for coping with the stressful situation (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984). With regard to threatening or stressful situations, an individual may determine that he or she lacks successful coping strategies to appropriately manage the stressful situation, which may lead him or her to develop a stronger emotional reaction to the threat of the stressful situation. Figley (2002) identified coping strategies as either adaptive (successful) or maladaptive (unsuccessful). Adaptive coping strategies help an individual manage or relieve stress while maladaptive coping strategies are ineffective and typically unhealthy, which can lead an individual to disengage or avoid stressful situations, causing the situation to worsen.

Coping strategies can help to alleviate the threat or stressful situation. Successful coping strategies include problem-focused forms, emotion-focused forms, or meaning-based coping. Ragin (2015) described problem-focused coping to involve information-seeking to develop fact-based problem solving and active engagement, where there is little focus on emotion. Emotion-focused coping includes seeking solace or social support from others to provide comfort (Ragin, 2015). Familial and cultural orientations to sports and exercise, claimed Ragin (2015), can improve an individual's overall well-being. Meaning-based coping (such as when a person draws from his or her own beliefs, values,

and goals to sustain coping and well-being) can help an individual advance in personal growth and bring a new sense of purpose into his or her life after successful coping with a stressor over time (Provencher, 2007).

Transactional theorists address triggers of stress and a person's interpretation of a stressful situation. In the special education profession, teachers can be faced with a multitude of external stressors; each special education teacher may cope with these stressors in a fashion unique to him or herself. If an individual is engaged, he or she is more likely to cope successfully, whereas an individual who is disengaged would be less likely to successfully cope. Lazarus and Folkman (1984) claimed that not all potentially stressful situations are actually stressful; whether they are depends upon the individual's cognitive appraisal of the situation, his or her past experiences, confidence, and skills. Thus, some teachers may avoid feeling stressed by certain events, where other teachers may react with stress.

Successful coping strategies to reduce stress have been documented in other professions. Wilkerson (2009) reported that effective coping strategies can act as a buffer against burnout among school counselors. Nurses who use coping strategies are better equipped to successfully deal with stressful events (Moller & Rice 2006; & Provencher, 2007). Law enforcement officers who use adaptive coping strategies are more likely to effectively deal with work-related stress and carry out their day-to-day duties without experiencing problems (Haisch & Meyers, 2004). College students who use positive coping strategies experience a greater sense of well-being (Shiota, 2006).

When discussing stress in relation to the transactional model, special education teachers may not have the appropriate skills, confidence, or training to deal with stressful situations and thus become exhausted because they are unable to alleviate the stress.

Therefore, when these teachers experience prolonged stress, they can have a higher risk of experiencing burnout or leaving the profession altogether.

Literature Review Related to Key Variables

Factors Contributing to Stress

Special education teachers must receive specialized education and training.

Teachers who have not been properly educated and prepared may not be effective at recognizing or accommodating students with disabilities (Golder, Jones, & Quinn, 2009). Some special education teachers have had minimal or limited experience with individuals who have a disability or special needs because some university curriculums do not allow for meaningful real-life experiences (Golder et al., 2009; & Davis & Palladino, 2011). Special education teachers reported a lack of experience working directly with special education students to gain an authentic experience prior to their first employment as a concern (Golder et al., 2009). Wheeler and LaRocco (2009) and Davis and Palladino (2011) observed a dearth of such training for the preparation of teachers entering the special education profession. Davis and Palladino (2011) advocated that student teachers who are seeking a degree in special education need to experience direct exposure to a diverse student population and an array of student challenges to help prepare themselves for their profession.

Special education teachers have reported feeling ill-equipped and not having the skill set to effectively support or accommodate students with special needs (Stoiber & Gettinger, 2011). Teachers need to be versed with multiple skill sets to effectively manage their classrooms and their students; being ill equipped may increase stress levels and lead to poor performances. Sprang, Whitt-Woosley, and Clark (2007) noted that knowledge and training can promote self-efficacy among individuals working with special populations. High self-efficacy has been demonstrated as a reliable interpreter of teacher behaviors (Kosko &Wilkins 2009). Teachers who possess higher self-efficacy are more self-confident with their capabilities and are able to more effectively teach students with disabilities.

Some students who have been classified as special education students may present with challenging behaviors. Challenging behaviors or student misbehavior can be defined as a disruption to the learning environment, challenging adult authority, encouraging others to misbehave, or interfering with the work of others (Levin & Nolan, 2007). Mills and Rose (2011) also included self-injurious behaviors and externalizing behaviors such as physical aggression toward others in their definition of challenging behaviors. Students who exhibit challenging behaviors may jeopardize the safety of themselves or others, or engage in behaviors that restrict and limit their ability to use ordinary school facilities (Cudre-Mauroux, 2011). When students are a danger to themselves or others, they must be supervised closely and kept away from potentially unsafe situations. Any of these behaviors can take time away from other students in the classroom, placing an increased strain on the special education teacher.

While working with students who display challenging behaviors, special education teachers may perceive a threat from the student; teachers may respond with negative feelings toward the student, or in some other inappropriate manner, if they feel they cannot successfully manage challenging situations (Cudre-Mauroux, 2011).

Challenging behaviors can cause increased stress for special education teachers, leading to a sense of decreased personal accomplishment, greater negative emotions in staff, and increased fear and anxiety in staff (Mills & Rose, 2011). As the student's challenging behaviors increase, so do the burnout rate of the teacher providing direct service to the student (Mills & Rose, 2011; Stoiber & Gettinger, 2011). Some students who are enrolled in special education exhibit inappropriate or aggressive behaviors. Teachers reported a lack of experience and little to no training regarding aggressive behaviors (Mills & Rose, 2011). Billingsley et al. (2009) similarly found that some new teachers in special education were ill-equipped and unable to appropriately handle complex behavioral problems.

Collaborating with other teachers has also been claimed as causing job-related stress for special education teachers. In some general education workplaces, special education teachers report experiencing increased stress when dealing with teachers who were unsupportive. (Davis & Palladino, 2011). Similar results were found when examining the successful teamwork and cooperation between the teachers in general education and those in special education when attempting to include students who have special needs in the mainstream setting (Eccleston, 2010). A lack of effective communication and multiprofessional coordination can not only affect the student, but

also increase stress for the special education teacher (Davis & Palladino, 2011; Eccleston, 2010). The student identified with deficits should be appropriately mainstreamed, and the teachers from the two different teaching backgrounds must effectively collaborate with one another to ensure a positive outcome for the student.

Special education teachers may have a large student caseload. Plash and Piotrowski (2006) reported that larger student caseloads was one of the reasons that special education teachers gave for leaving the field. Some teachers had a total of 33 students in their caseload, spread across 13 different classrooms throughout the building (Kaff, 2004). Sprang et al. (2007) found that caseload percentage of high needs clients was investigated, with the outcome that the higher the needs of the client, the higher the levels of predicted stress and burnout. Caseload numbers will vary depending upon the school district, total students who are receiving special education services, and the student needs. Students who have a higher need require more time from the special education teacher, taking time away from other students.

With larger student caseloads and a lack of resources available to accommodate the special education students, teachers in special education are spending less time providing direct instruction and more time with other nonteaching duties (Kaff, 2004). Nonteaching duties also interfere with the special education teachers' direct contact time with their students. Paperwork is a daily duty of the special education teacher; some report struggling with the overwhelming amount of paperwork and its often changing requirements (Davis & Palladino, 2011). Green (2011) noted that workload issues such as paperwork were associated with lower levels of commitment and increased attrition in the

special education field. Due to federal and state mandates, paperwork and individualized education plans (IEPs) were increasingly complex and lengthy in nature (Williams & Dikes, 2015).

The involvement of parents with children enrolled in special education, or parents of nonenrolled children receiving services from special education, can contribute to the stress level of their child's special education teacher. Adera and Bullock (2010) noted that some parents exhibit a lack of parental involvement and do not cooperate with the school or hold their children accountable for their behaviors; instead they blame the teacher, making the teacher's job more challenging. On the other hand, there are "parents who are strong advocates for their children but have unreasonable expectations of special educators" (Kaff, 2004, p. 14). Unreasonable expectations from parents can increase the amounts of stress the special education teacher may already be experiencing and contribute to symptoms of compassion fatigue.

The stressors associated with the special education profession can lead to the burnout of teachers and increase the attrition rate of teachers. Burnout can be described as "a syndrome of physical and emotional exhaustion produced by excessive demands on the energy, strength, and resources of the individual" (Banks & Necco, 1990, p. 187). Figley (2002) described burnout as "a result of frustration, powerlessness, and inability to achieve work goals" (p. 19). It can produce numbness and emotional exhaustion, which may lead to diminished job performance, detachment from others, absenteeism, depression, and a broad range of health problems (Zysberg, Orenshtein, Gimmon, &

Robinson, 2016). When professionals experience emotional overload due to prolonged stress or frustration, their ability to effectively perform their job may be at risk.

There does appear to be a lack of awareness on how to retain special education teachers and how to help them develop feelings of compassion satisfaction. Researchers Davis and Palladino (2011) investigated stress among secondary special education teachers as well as a need for awareness in the field. Transcript analysis of job stress and job requirements, teacher training, and social support among the six participants revealed five factors contributing to increased stress for the educators. This study found factors such as; limited administrative support, lack of supportive peer teachers, increased amounts of paperwork, changing paperwork requirements, and the inability to separate work from personal lives contributed to increased stress.

Compassion Satisfaction

Compassion satisfaction involves the helpful or positive characteristics of caregiving (Stamm, 2002). It can help to buffer symptoms and the experience of stress and add fuel to a professional's will to continue with their work during stressful situations presented at work. Compassion satisfaction can also be described "as the pleasure you derive from being able to do your work well" (Stamm, 2010, p.5). Professionals who gain satisfaction from their work may be able to alleviate some of the stressful events experienced, which in turn may add some sense of meaning to their work. When teachers in special education are able to see students show achievement or demonstrate progress toward academic or behavioral goals, the special education teacher may feel a sense of success and pleasure from their work.

Minimal research exists on compassion satisfaction among professionals. Health care professionals find satisfaction and rewards from their work, leading to compassion satisfaction (Alkema, Linton, & Davies, 2008; Murry et al., 2009). Adding to that knowledge, Collins (2008) reported that social workers could experience compassion satisfaction despite a stressful and demanding work environment. Similar results were also found among mental health care professionals (Ray, Wong, White, & Heaslip, 2013). Compassion satisfaction impacts a professional's quality of life, found by researchers in other professions (Sprang et al., 2007).

Lawson and Myers (2011) described compassion satisfaction balancing out feelings of increased amounts of stress—as in when individuals can reinforce and detect satisfaction in their job. When special education teachers struggle to find satisfaction with their abilities to help others, they may find themselves unable to remain effective and vigorous in their work (Lawson & Myers, 2011). As a result of these many studies, compassion satisfaction has emerged as an important construct in predicting a professional's beliefs, behaviors, and attitudes. This can also mitigate the on-going influences of daily career stressors.

Preventive Strategies

Not all special education teachers are negatively affected by their day-to-day stressors. While working with students who have been diagnosed with a disability, the special education teacher is presented with opportunities as well as the challenges. Gough (2007) claimed how "understanding the processes of loss, grieving, transformation and

growth are central to the work of all those involved in any part of the rehabilitation plan of services for individuals with disabilities" (p.16). The special education teacher should invest and understand their students' struggles and feelings in order to adequately help them. Along with understanding the student with special needs, special education teachers should support their needs in an appropriate fashion and remain nonjudgmental.

Self-efficacy

For individuals, such as special education teachers who work under increasing amounts of stress, an important trait to possess is high self-efficacy, defined as an individual's conviction that their behaviors or actions will produce expected results (Ragin, 2015). When an individual strongly believes they are able to complete a task, the probability of performing the task increases. Cicognani, Pietrantoni, Palestini, and Prati (2009) noted self-efficacy was an important factor in lowering distress levels. Special education teachers who possess a higher sense of self-efficacy have increased self-confidence about their capabilities when managing stressful situations, and appear to be better at managing students who exhibit challenging behaviors (Cudre-Mauroux, 2011).

Problem-solving and Active Coping

Problem-solving or active coping have been found to be effective strategies for individuals who experience stressful employment (Cicognani et al., 2009). Problem-solving or active coping involves generating solutions and taking on a problem-focused approach to find solutions; therefore the individual is engaged rather than disengaged from the problem, which is linked to lower stress levels (Cicognani et al., 2009).

Additionally, professionals can learn to self-monitor these behaviors and look for any changes to help them recognize early warning signs of compassion fatigue. Particular attention should be paid to changes in sleep patterns, increased emotional reactivity, loss of interest in preferred activities, and hypervigilance (Figley, 1995).

Professionals who work with individuals who exhibit challenging behaviors or professionals who are employed at stressful work environments need to be able to separate themselves from their work or disengage from the stressors of their job.

Disengagement is the professional's ability to detach themselves from the on-going distress and challenges of their clients (Figley, 2002). Austin, Goble, Leier, and Bryne (2009) noted the importance of incorporating positive self-care practices to help maintain a healthy personal-professional balance. A professional must be able to *leave work at work* in order to enjoy their lives outside of their profession.

Health-enhancing Behaviors

There are individual health-enhancing behaviors that can help decrease stress and improve an individual's overall wellbeing. As a result of both qualitative and survey research, Brannon, Fiest, and Updegraff (2014) noted these behaviors to include; regular physical activity and fitness, balancing personal and professional lives, spiritual practice and support, meditation, positive social support, concrete professional boundaries and limits, and support from supervisors. Lawson and Myers (2011) found that when an individual has higher holistic wellness, she can avoid increased stress levels and maintain higher compassion satisfaction. Likewise, compassion satisfaction can be improved by

the promotion of self-care among individuals working with special populations (Alkema et al., 2008).

Humor

Having a sense of humor can be viewed as a positive personality predisposition. Figley (2002) documented that humor can be health enhancing and laughter can produce similar physical effects to exercise. Having a sense of humor can assist professionals to laugh at certain potentially stressful situations or at oneself. Coping humor can help professionals discern a funny side of the situation, which seems to filter out the negative information (Figley, 2002).

Professional Development

Organizations can provide staff development and trainings to increase the special education teachers' knowledge and skill set. As a result of going through staff development and training, special education staff who work with special education students reported decreased fear and anxiety, according to Mills and Rose (2011). After professional development, special education teachers noted increased competence in their abilities and for implementing needed interventions (Stoiber & Gettinger, 2011). In discussing the benefits of professional development, Sprang et al. (2007) made the claim that improved knowledge and training can enhance compassion satisfaction, reduce incidents of compassion fatigue, and create a sense of peer support from colleagues.

Social Support

With increasing responsibilities, special education teachers do feel greater amounts of stress and strain. Wheeler and LaRocco (2009) reported that teachers working in the special education field rank among the "most difficult" professions in public education. Wheeler and LaRocco (2009) conducted a mix-methods study investigating social support as a buffer to work- related stress. The findings indicated that professional colleagues serve as a strong source of support during times of increased stress at work to ameliorate symptoms of stress. Having a strong social support network can act as a buffer and help to alleviate stress.

While professionals have a variety of healthy, positive coping strategies to deal with stress, it appears that some professionals choose to stifle their feelings of exhaustion and frustration, isolate themselves from others, engage in substance abuse, or exhibit emotional outbursts (Smith, 2009). These unhealthy coping strategies can produce negative outcomes for the professional, student, and the professional's organization.

Treatment for Stress

There are multiple factors involved in the treatment of work-related stress. Figley (2002) noted assessing and enhancing social support could help to reduce feelings of fatigue brought on by stress. Social support from friends and relatives produces a positive influence on a person's health and well-being; for example, Ragin (2015) claimed that individuals who have strong support systems and receive support from others are overall able to achieve more positive outcomes in their lives and improve their coping processes. However, some relationships can put an additional strain on the already stress-invoked

individual, and should be addressed when necessary to decrease their stressful and toxic nature. Wheeler and LaRocco (2009) reported social and emotional support may help to buffer individuals from work-related stress and encourage increased well-being.

Professionals who work under stressful conditions, such as special education teachers, need to find some rewards from their career. This can be accomplished by focusing on ways they have helped or promoted growth in their students and by developing an emotional commitment to student success (McIntyre, 2010). Special education teachers can focus on the goals they have helped their students achieve and the progress made by their students not only academically but also socially. Professionals who are able to recognize increased rewards over the job hazards are not as likely to experience lowered productivity or burnout (Swider & Zimmerman, 2010).

Taking regularly scheduled vacations from work can help to reduce stress (Negash & Sahin, 2011). A professional must be able to separate their personal life from their work. Taking a vacation can assist with relaxation and help to decrease exhaustion and stress-related feelings from stressful employment.

Institutions and places of stressful employment can also help to alleviate work-related stress. Employees who deal with crises on a consistent basis may lose the focus of their original goals. O'Brien (2006) suggested regular team meetings to discuss goals and the institution's mission statement. Holding staff meetings on a regular basis can help staff to engage in self-evaluation practices and debrief stressful situations. Regularly scheduled staff meetings can encourage staff to speak openly about stress-invoking situations and gain social support from their colleagues.

Cognitive behavioral therapies and interventions seek to reduce or help patients manage their stress. De Vente, Kamphuis, Emmelkamp, and Blonk (2008) noted that coping skills, social skills training, and cognitive restructuring techniques assist patients to change their primary appraisals of stressful events or threats by improving their coping strategies. Relaxing and meditation help to reduce arousal and can improve the patient's overall wellbeing (De Vente et al. 2008).

Psychosocial treatments such as cognitive behavioral treatment (CBT) have been proven effective to help with stress, Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), anxiety, and mood disorders. CBT focuses on the dysfunctional thought processes of patients and aims to restructure their thought patterns to create more functional and realistic thought patterns (Blonk, Brenninkmeijer, Lagerveld, & Houtman, 2006). CBT is known to help patients confront their fears, which can be difficult. Adler-Nevo and Manassis (2005) claim that CBT addresses thought patterns that may develop pathological emotions, which could then lead to a psychiatric disorder.

Summary and Conclusions

Professionals can experience a deleterious impact when working in stressful environments, which can lead to burnout or attrition (De Vente et al., 2008; Figley, 2002; Blonk et al., 2006). Dealing with stress and unhealthy coping strategies can have costs not only to the professional, but also for the individuals receiving services from the professional, as the professional may become less diligent in their work (Smith, 2009).

Teacher turnover continues to be an increasing concern in the special education field and impacts society. Adera and Bullock (2010) conducted a study using electronic

monitoring and focus groups to examine discontent and dissatisfaction resulting from stress among 400 special education teachers. The findings revealed job-stressors within the classroom (varying skills and ability levels among students, challenging student behaviors, and inconsistencies in school expectations) and outside of the classroom (ambiguous roles and responsibilities, poor parent involvement, and poor collaboration)—all prime determinants of teacher dissatisfaction. These factors do influence the retention rate of special education teachers (Adera & Bullock, 2010). Additional research has determined teacher turnover rates are occurring in higher proportions among special education teachers due to the increased stressors (Berry et al., 2011; Billingsley et al., 2009).

The ability to demonstrate dedication and compassion when working with sensitive populations, such as students who receive special education services, is a key component of the job. Special education teachers often have direct contact and exposure to students who present with challenging behaviors, have increased job responsibilities, work long hours, have a lack of available resources, and face increased pressures for student achievement (Mills & Rose, 2011; Stoiber & Gettinger, 2011; Koller & Bertel, 2006). Therefore, when a special education teacher does experience increased amounts of stress, their quality of care and services to the students may diminish or deteriorate (Feng & Sass, 2009).

Experiencing stress can impact an individual's overall health and well-being.

Lazarus (2006) explored work stress and health outcomes among special education

teachers. This investigative study found that increased workloads and interpersonal conflicts were prominent sources of stress for the participants and increased their consideration of leaving the profession. These stressors may produce negative outcomes for a professional's health status (Swider & Zimmerman, 2010; Zysberg et al., 2016). Lazarus (2006) further highlighted the importance of organizations to develop policies aimed at reducing interpersonal conflicts and teacher workload in order to retain special education teachers.

Stress and unhealthy coping strategies not only impact a professional on an individual level, but also affects the individual's organization, surrounding environment, and public as well. Smith (2009) investigated workplace factors such as chronic absenteeism, high turnover rates, friction between employees, and tension between administration and staff as a result of increased amounts of stress. Austin et al. (2009) reported increased stress to the social environment in which the professional lives, which can also manifest within the healthcare system. Individuals suffering from increased amounts of stress may seek professional assistance from physicians, mental health or counseling professionals, and other professionals within the health care system. When a professional is experiencing increased amounts of stress for extended periods of time, they need to seek assistance.

It was important to understand special education teachers' processes beyond helping to fill the literature gap to examine meaning making processes that contribute to them staying on the job so those in the field can take appropriate steps to increase

retention. It was also beneficial to investigate career-sustaining behaviors to help identify effective strategies to help manage feelings of stress and increase feelings of job satisfaction. There appears to be a critical gap in the literature, which is why the focus of my research was on what stimulated special education teachers to remain rooted in their careers. In the next chapter, the research methodology is described.

Chapter 3: Research Method

Introduction

In this study, I investigated the meaning making processes of veteran special education teachers related to career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction. Scholars who explored the lived experiences of these professions suggest that these experiences are underinvestigated (Sprang et al., 2007) and that little research has been dedicated to the actual experience of special education teachers (Billingsley et al., 2009; Scruggs et al., 2007). Future qualitative studies investigating the work lives of special education teachers may reveal unique experiences that help increase feelings of job satisfaction (Skaalvik & Skaalvik, 2007). There is an abundance of literature on the shortage of teachers in the field of special education; however, little exists on how to improve retention rates (Berry et al., 2011). Stress can impact an individual's overall wellness leading to burnout and attrition in the field if not addressed and treated effectively.

Special education teachers play a role in the field of special education. While working with children who have special needs can be a satisfying and rewarding career, there can also be some challenges. Teaching can be challenging; there are demands placed on teachers that cause emotional and physical exhaustion, which cause teachers to leave the profession. Teachers who work in the special education field have been ranked among the highest risk for attrition in the profession (Emery & Vandenberg, 2010). Many special education teachers will leave the field or transfer to other educational positions that do not involve working with students with special needs.

In this chapter, I discuss the research design and rationale for the study, my role as the researcher, the methodology I used, and issues of trustworthiness. The chapter concludes with a summary of the main points.

Research Design and Rationale

1. RQ1- Qualitative: What is the meaning of job satisfaction for veteran special education teachers in the Erie County School District?"

Subquestions

- How did the veteran special educators spend their day-to-day work life to stimulate staying?
- How did veteran special educators explain the influences that contribute to them staying in their career?

To accomplish the goals of my study, a phenomenological design was best.

Polkinghorne (2005) noted, "A primary purpose of qualitative research is to describe and clarify experience as it is lived and constituted in awareness" (p. 138). I explored individual lived experiences through semistructured interviews with a small purposive sample. The goal for conducting these interviews was to determine the meaning of job satisfaction that promote longevity and retention in the field as articulated directly by veteran special education teachers. The semistructured interviews can reveal participants' explanations and encourage them to describe their personal experiences. IPA is a phenomenological approach that can be used as a tool to better understand the phenomenon of the participant's lived experiences that several individuals share (Van Manen, 2014). Phenomenology places an emphasis on the intentional experience and

perception of the individual (Vagle, 2014). The participants in this study were able to reflect on personal issues and reconstruct actual events relating to their unique stressors. Phenomenology places an emphasis on deep, lived meanings of individuals' experiences (Van Manen, 2014). IPA was appropriate for this study because I knew the participants would be engaged with experiences in their lives and would reflect on the significance of what occurred (Smith et al., 2009).

By using IPA, I was able to understand the lived experiences of a particular phenomenon. The purpose of this qualitative study was to give voice to the unique experiences that inform job satisfaction among special education teachers. I did a qualitative study to understand the phenomenon of experiences and personal issues (Rubin & Rubin, 2005) and complex circumstances that have lacked exploration (Marshall & Rossman, 2015). Therefore, qualitative methods were chosen for this particular study because this methodology matched the research purpose for exploring indepth the phenomenon of meaning making.

Role of the Researcher

I prepared semistructured questions (see Appendix C) for the participants, so the same questions were presented to each participant. The interview began with building a connection with participants to invite an open exchange. I started each interview with a broad question relating to typical job requirements and daily duties to informally get the conversation going. After a brief amount of time getting to know the participant and setting the tone, I introduced questions related to career sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction to encourage the participants to elaborate.

Researcher empathy can affect the interview in a positive fashion by showing an interest in the interview content and the emotion being expressed (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). When interacting with the participants, I strove to be viewed as a peer instead of a doctoral student to develop some common ground between us. I have worked for the past 9 years with children who receive special education services, providing me with direct experience within the school system. I was open to sharing some of my experiences in the same field, like attempting to empathize with the participants' feelings of stress and for their daily job expectations overall. This approach can help to establish trust, as trust can be built from sharing background information (Rubin & Rubin, 2005).

I had no known previous personal or professional relationships with any of the participants prior to the study. I remained open-minded throughout the course of the research study and refrained from sharing opinions to avoid any biases. There were no evident ethical concerns involved in the study.

Methodology

Participants

An essential criterion for the study is to select research participants who have experienced the phenomenon (Vagel, 2014). Therefore, participants were selected purposely in order to grant access to a particular perspective (Smith et al., 2009). I employed purposive sampling to recruit nine veteran special education teachers who had experienced both stressful circumstances and compassion satisfaction, and who are currently providing special education services to students. I contacted the special education director in Erie County, Pennsylvania, who was willing to assist with

participant recruitment. At my request, the director reached potential participants for the study with a letter of invitation from me, providing details about the study (see Appendix A). The special education director did not influence or coerce potential participants for the study. Prescreening questions were presented by me to a larger group of special education teachers and a purposive sample was used to select participants based on the feedback of the larger group. The prescreening questions or inclusion criteria for participation in the study included having participants agree they (a) were a tenured, certified special education teacher, (b) were currently working in the special education field with at least 10 years teaching experience in the field, (c) believe they have experienced stressful work situations, and (d) self-identify the use of positive strategies during stressful conditions (see Appendix B).

To gain access to the potential participants for the study, I presented the special education director of the school district with the task of handing out research invitations to teachers who would likely align to teachers who would likely meet the criteria. These individuals could then contact me if they were willing to participate in the study. The potential participants could contact me directly or I could contact the participant through snowball recruiting. Snowball recruiting can be defined as informants referring the researcher to other informants, which can enrich the sampling cluster and provide access to new participants (Noy, 2008). I screened all potential participants using a participant prescreening (see Appendix B) to determine if they met the criteria for the study.

Upon receiving a call from a potential participant, I conducted the following tasks. I used the participant prescreener (see Appendix B) to screen the potential

participants in the study and maintain the recruitment goals of the study. If the caller did not meet the prescreening criteria, I thanked his or her for his or her time and ended the call. If the caller did meet the prescreening criteria, I scheduled an interview date and time. The participant could choose to have the interview conducted at his or her school or in the local community. A telephone is not a preferred way to conduct in-depth interviews as it is difficult to engage in small talk, participants may want to get to the point quickly, and the researcher is not able to see the participant's nonverbal communication (Rubin & Rubin, 2005).

A sample size of six to 12 participants is typically recommended for saturation in a phenomenological study (Guest et al., 2006); therefore, I chose nine teachers for the study. All participants were informed of the nature of the study and asked to provide informed consent—thereby making a commitment to the interview. Data collection aimed at eliciting detailed stories, feelings, and thoughts from participants have been best achieved through semistructured, one-to-one interviews (Smith et al., 2009).

Instrumentation

I was able to examine the lived experience of the special education teachers, particularly in relation to unique career stressors, compassion satisfaction, and buffers or preventive measures from stress through the use of self-developed, open-ended questions (see Appendix C) based on the literature and concerns in the field of special education. These questions were presented to the participants during face-to-face, semistructured interviews. Using a semistructured interview format, I was able to encourage participants to talk at length, providing a detailed account of their experiences. Smith et al. (2009)

recommended using semistructured interviews for a detailed account from participants.

All of the interviews were audiotaped for accuracy and later transcribed by me.

The semistructured interviews were conducted face-to-face. Van Manen (2014) indicated that a phenomenological methodology involves face-to-face interviewing to better comprehend the narrative shared by the participant. A flexible interview protocol was used to cover aspects of the participants' experiences (Smith et al., 2009). In the protocol, I addressed the participants' length of time teaching, daily job duties, paperwork requirements, professional development opportunities, case load size, peer support, administrative support, symptoms related to stress, preventive measures and buffers, and overall job satisfaction (see Appendix C).

The interview protocol acted as a guide to prepare for the possible content of the interview. The interview process needs to be disciplined so the researcher does not gather unmanageable or skimpy material (Van Manen, 2014). Having a prepared interview protocol fit with the loose agenda I set, and I was able to anticipate possible sensitive topics and help frame the questions in suitable open forms. Smith et al. (2009) noted that the aim of the schedule is to facilitate a comfortable interaction with the participants which will enable the participant to talk at length and provide detailed accounts.

I used follow-up questions during the interview. The interview was partially focused on the participants' concerns and, therefore, I needed to follow up on matters as they arose (Smith et al., 2009). I also used questions such as "what was that like for you?" or "tell me more about that" during responses to questions to invite participants to provide further clarification and depth or when it seemed that information was missing. I

used probes to have the participants provide examples to clarify his or her points. The frequency of prompts depended upon how forthcoming the participants were.

All of the interviews were audio taped for accuracy and later transcribed by me. Participants knew in advance that conversations would be recorded and that I would take notes throughout the course of the interview. The participants were also informed that all information linking their names with comments would be kept confidential.

Procedures

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to investigate meaning making, examining the in-depth experience among special education teachers. Data were collected using self-developed, open-ended questions based on the literature. These questions were presented to the participants during face-to-face, semistructured interviews. The interviews lasted between 45 minutes up to 90 minutes. I audio recorded all interviews after gaining permission from each participant.

Once each potential participant had been determined eligible to participate in the study using the participant prescreener (see Appendix B) to maintain the recruitment goals of the study, a face-to-face interview was scheduled at a location of the participant's choosing. I collected all data during the face-to-face interviews. The interviews occurred during October 2014 and April 2015. Each participant was assigned a code for identification prior to the start of each interview to maintain confidentiality.

A flexible protocol was used to cover important aspects of the participants' experiences (see Appendix C). Once all open-ended questions had been addressed on the interview protocol, I then asked all participants if there was any other information they

would like to share about their experience. Following completion of each interview, I thanked each participant for his or her time and for sharing their personal experiences with me

Member checking is a research process that also allows the participants to provide additional information (Creswell, 2013). Once the data analysis process was completed, I invited the participants to member check to review their interview transcripts and my interpretations of the data. I received feedback from three of the participants: two via e-mail and one via phone. Two of the participants were pleased with their transcript and requested no changes be made. I then made adjustments to the transcripts after receiving feedback from the participants. Thus, three of the participants responded, and two agreed with their transcripts and interpretations. One participant had discussed a legal matter and requested that this be omitted from the study. After receiving the request from the participant, I made adjustments to the transcript.

Data Analysis

The semistructured interview questions were created to collect data for the study based on the theoretical framework and recent research outlined in Chapter 2. The subquestions included special education teacher retention factors outlined in previous research (Berry et al., 2011; Billings et al., 2009: Prather-Jones, 2011).

I transcribed the interviews paying close attention to what each participant said, developing a working idea of important themes and concepts (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). I followed the IPA structure, guiding myself in a forward moving spiral or hermeneutic circle that operates at various levels to understand the whole. I needed to look at the parts,

and to understand the parts I must look at the whole (Smith et al., 2009). To explore the unique lived experiences of veteran special education teachers, I followed the six-step data analysis process for IPA described by Smith et al. (2009) to interpret each set of interview data. The steps I followed were reading and rereading, initial note taking, developing emergent themes, searching for connections across emergent themes, moving to the next transcript, and looking for patterns across transcripts. There were no discrepant cases in the study.

Issues of Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness can be verified in qualitative research. Creswell (2013) designed eight standard procedures for verification: prolonged engagement, triangulation, negative case analysis, member checks, peer checks, thick rich descriptions, clarifying researcher bias, and external audits. Reflexivity was added to the list of strategies by Barusch et al. (2011). Researchers are advised to use at least two verification procedures (Barusch et al., 2011; Creswell, 2013); in the present study, I implemented four of the procedures, described below.

The first procedure I used for trustworthiness was the use of member checks with each participant. During the interviews, I used follow-up questions and probes to gain clarification and accurate representations of the participants' experiences, allowing the participants to correct errors or misinterpretations. Member checks also allowed the participants to provide additional information. During the face-to-face interviews, participants were able to verify information. The participants were also e-mailed a copy of their interview transcript to review for errors and clarification.

Peer checks were incorporated into the study. I was in frequent contact with my dissertation chair to discuss and evaluate the research process and gain objective feedback. Through peer checks I was able to become aware of my posture toward the data, and in the process, uncover my biases. Measures to foster reflexivity and avoid researcher bias were taken through the use of a journal. Reflexivity can be defined as explicit self-exploration and presentation of the researcher's underlying assumptions ascribed to various elements of the research (Barusch et al., 2011). I was able to make regular entries in the journal during the research process, which aided in keeping my reflections "fresh." The entries included specific reasoning for methodological decisions as well as reflection on my personal interests and values related to the study.

Rich descriptions were also implemented in the study to demonstrate sufficient details from the participants. Richness comes from hearing descriptions of the initial concern while also discovering several new important themes (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). This can be evoked by encouraging the participant to elaborate on their experience while the researcher quietly and intently listens (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). The detailed descriptions can help readers compare and relate to similarities and differences among the special education teachers' experiences, and in addition, provide a realistic discussion of the current findings. Follow-up questions were used to help participants elaborate on their experiences: "could you please tell me more," "how did that make you feel," and "could you be more specific."

Ethical Procedures

Ethical considerations in the study were addressed through multiple avenues. A crucial starting point for the study was the avoidance of harm since the participants were discussing sensitive issues (Smith et al., 2009). Each of the participants in the study was informed of the study's purpose, what to expect during the interviews, and how the present data will be used. Each participant was given information on the meaning of informed consent, and each signed this prior to the interview, indicating acknowledgement and acceptance. Privacy was crucial for all participants; therefore, pseudonyms were assigned for each participant throughout the analysis, summary, and presentation phase of the study. Confidentiality and privacy were ensured during descriptions of the participants' experiences with job related stress, career-sustaining behaviors, and jobs satisfaction accurately.

Confidential information derived from the study was protected using an encrypted file folder and codes to shield the identity of the participants. All of the transcripts and audiotapes were kept in a locked box, and after seven years, the tapes will be destroyed. An additional encrypted copy of the transcripts was kept on a storage drive for backup. I was the only researcher with access to the data.

I do not believe any harm was done to any of the participants involved in this study. As a result of the study, some participants may have been able to better identify their effective coping strategies and share these with others who may be experiencing stressful work situations. However, reflecting on personal experiences may prove to be emotional or difficult for some participants and I was well prepared to effectively deal

with this by stopping the interview, allowing for silence, and/or providing empathy and consolation. This did not occur with any of the participants in the study. In the event a participant required additional support after discussing any upsetting experiences, I would have provided access to this support (Smith et al., 2009). This also did not occur during the study.

Summary

In this chapter, I discussed how IPA was used as the phenomenological approach to better understand the participant's lived experiences. Semistructured, one-to-one interviews were conducted with nine participants and audio-taped to gather data. To interpret the data, I followed the six-step data analysis process for IPA. Trustworthiness was verified through the use of member checks, peer checks, reflexivity, and rich descriptions. Confidentiality and privacy were ensured during the study. Chapter 4 will discuss the participant demographics, data collection, data analysis, evidence of trustworthiness, and the results of the study.

Chapter 4: Results

Introduction

Understanding special education teachers' processes beyond helping to fill the literature gap to examine meaning making processes that contribute to them staying on the job so those in the field can take appropriate steps to increase retention is crucial. It was also beneficial to investigate career sustaining behaviors to help identify effective strategies to help manage feelings of stress and increase feelings of job satisfaction. More specifically, I wished to know how veteran special education teachers spent their day-to-day work life to stimulate staying and how did veteran special education teachers explained the influences that contributed to them staying.

In Chapter 4, I will present my data collection from nine special education teachers. An overview of the data collection and data analysis procedures are discussed. The results are conveyed and include participant excerpts.

Demographics

Demographic information is presented in both graphic and narrative format. Data were collected from a total of nine participants for the study. Table 1 lists the demographic information for each of the participants.

Table 1

Demographic Data

	Gender	Age	Years of Experience	Assignment
Participant 1	F	56	29	Learning Support
Participant 2	F	59	32	Autism Support
Participate 3	F	52	19	Autism Support
Participate 4	F	53	29	Learning Support
Participant 5	M	36	10	Learning/ Emotional Support
Participant 6	F	38	13	Learning Support
Participate 7	F	35	11	Learning Support
Participate 8	F	58	28	Emotional Support
Participant 9	F	36	13	Resource

The ages of the nine participants ranged from 35-59. Their length of experience in the special education field ranged from 10-32 years. Of the nine, one was male, and the remaining eight were female; all were Caucasian. The participants were occupying various teaching assignments throughout the special education field, including autism support, learning support, emotional support, and resource teaching. These assignments ranged from elementary, middle, and high school. They were all certified special education teacher, and employed by the state of Pennsylvania within rural and urban school districts.

Data Collection

Participants were selected using purposive sampling. I had proposed to have 12 participants, and nine participants were interested in participating in the study. A sample size of six to 12 participants is typically recommended for saturation in a phenomenological study (Guest et al., 2006). The special education director handed out invitation letters to special education teachers in the school district. The special education teachers contacted me directly. When I was directly contacted by potential participants, the prescreener was used to screen the potential participants to maintain the recruitment goals of the study. The criteria for participation in the study included tenured, certified special education teachers currently working in the special education field with at least 10 years teaching experience in the field who believed that he or she has experienced stressful work situations, and who self-identified the use of positive strategies during stressful conditions. There were four participants who did not meet the prescreening criteria. They were all thanked for their time and interest in the study. Snowball recruiting was also used. Snowball recruiting can be defined as informants referring the researcher to other informants, which can enrich the sampling cluster and provide access to new participants (Noy, 2008). I had asked people who contacted me if they would be willing to have other potential participants who may meet the prescreening criteria to also contact me for the study. Once a potential participant had met the prescreening criteria, I scheduled an interview date and time at a location the participant chose. I met with eight participants in their classrooms during after school hours and one participant at Panera Bread.

Each interview began with a review of the consent form and a signature from the participant. All participants agreed to be audiotaped during the interview. The interviews ranged in length from 45 minutes to 90 minutes. All participants appeared to comprehend the interview process and understood that they were able to stop the interview at any time they felt it necessary.

After the consent forms were signed I interviewed each of the participants at a location they had chosen where they felt most comfortable. Initially, when participants contacted me, each was asked the prescreening questions to determine if they met criteria for the study. Once all of the criteria had been met, each participant was asked if he or she would be willing to participate in an audio-taped interview. At the start of each interview, I reviewed the consent form with each participant and was granted their permission to audio-tape the interview. I explained the interview process and informed the participants that they may take a break or stop the interview at any time.

Each participant was asked the nine semistructured questions from the interview protocol. I also used nonverbal prompting, such as smiling and head nodding. Verbal prompting, such as "could you tell me more" or "what do you mean" were used during the interviews to gather additional information. Once each interview had been completed, I expressed my gratitude for their time and insight.

Data Analysis

This section provides a description of the steps for the IPA method. IPA engages the researcher in a forward moving spiral referred to as the hermeneutic circle (Smith et al., 2009). The researcher follows the pathway of the hermeneutic circle at various levels

to understand the whole I need to look at the parts and to understand the parts I must look at the whole. The researcher reads, reflects, and takes notes on each of the interviews (parts) to determine their fit with the sum of all of the interviews (the whole). The researcher then reads, reflects, and takes notes on the whole to determine its fit with each part. While reading, reflecting, and note taking, the researcher is immersed in the data and is given the opportunity to interpret and reinterpret the data (Vagel, 2014). I was able to share their voice on the unique experiences that inform job satisfaction among veteran special education teachers. I used IPA to understand and articulate the depth and richness of the participants' experiences. The IPA process of analysis is iterative to allow back and forth thought and creative assessment (Smith et al., 2009).

To explore the unique lived experiences of veteran special education teachers, I followed the six-step data analysis process for IPA as suggested by Smith et al. (2009) to interpret each set of interview data.

- 1. Reading and rereading: The initial step when conducting IPA research revolves around close reading and rereading verbatim transcripts (Smith et al., 2009). I immersed myself in the data to develop a sense of the content and potential meanings. I was able to relive the whole interview experience, which also helped to develop an encompassing understanding of the data as a whole.
- Initial note taking: During this step, I made notes of my thoughts,
 reflections, and observations that came to light while reading the
 transcripts or listening to the audio recordings. This process took place

- from May to July 2015 and, according to Smith et al. (2009), "is the most detailed and time consuming" (p. 83). Smith et al. recommended three categories for exploratory commenting while note taking: descriptive, linguistic, and conceptual.
- Descriptive comments highlight what each participant actually said and highlight the face value.
- Linguistic comments focus on ways in which the content and the meaning were presented: tone, sarcasm, humor, emotion, pauses, metaphors, repetitions, and so on.
- Conceptual comments highlight elements in the participant's experience.
 These comments were assessed in more depth to open up a range of provisional meanings. The reflection, trial-and-error, and refinement of ideas are developed something is missing here.
- 3. Developing emergent themes: Analyzing exploratory comments to organize ideas and develop emergent themes was conducted. This involved the participant's narrative and at the same time encompassed my notes and interpretation from the two previous steps. The focus was on capturing what was crucial from the text. This step represented a manifestation of the hermeneutic circle;, as I focused on the parts rather than the whole and later moved toward the forward spiral bringing the parts back to the whole for contextual analysis. The notes were transformed into higher level expressions or phrases reflecting connections within and across different interviews, while retaining their details as well.

- 4. Searching for connections across emergent themes: I chronologically mapped the emergent themes from Step 3. All themes were typed in chronological order into a list. Some of the themes acted as magnets, allowing other themes to be pulled toward them. These themes were clustered and others were discarded as I refined my interpretation of the most prominent elements of the participant's experience. Each cluster of themes was given a name and designated as a superordinate theme that demonstrated a relationship between them. The subordinate themes that emerged from step three are listed under each superordinate theme. Smith et al. (2009) recommended transcript excerpts that assisted in the development of themes be included to help others comprehend and evaluate my interpretations of the participants' experiences. This can be found throughout the results section. During Stage 4 of the analysis, I kept an open mind, and I continued to document comments and emerging ideas.
- 5. Moving to the next transcript: With each new transcript being analyzed,
 Steps 1 through 4 were conducted systematically to allow for new themes
 to emerge. "Here it is important to treat the next case on its own terms, to
 do justice to its own individuality" (Smith et al., 2009, p. 100). I strove to
 be open-minded and not influenced by what I had already discovered from
 previous interview data.

6. Looking for patterns across transcripts: In the final step, I mapped the superordinate themes by looking for patterns across all interviews. I moved to a more theoretical level as I recognized themes. Each theme was evaluated for its fit with the whole data set, and the whole data set was evaluated for ways it may have highlighted or reshaped themes. The superordinate themes encompassed higher order concepts shared by most, if not all participants. Superordinate themes were not developed based solely on their frequency, but in the richness of the original data. I looked for similar experiences and meanings across the data, searched for unique experiences, and interpreted those as integral to the phenomenon. The participant excerpts that support superordinate themes and allow others to examine my interpretations are included in the results section of this chapter.

Once the six steps of the data analysis process were completed, I invited the participants to review their interview transcripts and my interpretations of the data as part of the member checking process as recommended by Barusch et al. (2011) and Creswell (2013). I received feedback from three of the participants: two via e-mail and one via phone. Two of the participants were pleased with their transcript and requested no changes be made. One participant had discussed being involved in a legal matter and requested that be omitted from the study. I then made adjustments to the transcripts after receiving feedback from the participants.

Following the development of each superordinate theme, I reread each hard copy transcript and designated a color code for each of the superordinate themes. The superordinate themes are illustrated with examples described by each participant. As a result, the transcript excerpts that assisted in the development of themes are included in the results section of this chapter to help others comprehend and evaluate my interpretations of the participants' experiences (Smith et al., 2009).

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Interpretive phenomenology is concerned with the discovery of a significance of a phenomenon through trustworthy interpretation to produce credible results (Smith et al., 2009). The trustworthy interpretation is the basis for perceiving and developing the phenomenon in new, more holistic ways. Trustworthiness can be verified in qualitative research. Creswell (2013) designed eight standard procedures for verification. These procedures can be identified as prolonged engagement, triangulation, negative case analysis, member checks, peer checks, thick rich descriptions, clarifying researcher bias, and external audits. Reflexivity was added by Barusch et al. (2011) to the list of strategies. Using at least two verification procedures are suggested in a research study (Barusch et al., 2011; Creswell, 2013). In the present study, I implemented four of the procedures described below.

The first procedure I used for trustworthiness was the use of member checks with each participant. During the interviews, I used follow-up questions and probes to gain clarification and accurate representations of the participants' experiences, allowing the participants to correct errors or misinterpretations. Member checks also allowed the

participants to provide additional information. During the face-to-face interviews, participants were able to verify information. The participants were also e-mailed a copy of their interview transcript to review for errors and clarification.

Peer checks were incorporated into the study. I was in contact with the university chair to discuss and evaluate the research process and gain objective feedback. Through peer checks, I was be able to become aware of my posture toward the data and uncover taken for granted biases. Measures to foster reflexivity and avoid researcher bias were taken through the use of a journal. Reflexivity can be defined as explicit self-exploration and presentation of the researcher's underlying assumptions ascribed to various elements of the research (Barusch et al., 2011). I was able to make regular entries into the journal during the research process. The entries included reasoning for methodological decisions, and I engaged in reflection on my personal interests and values.

Rich descriptions were also implemented in the study to demonstrate sufficient details from the participants. Richness comes from hearing descriptions of the initial concern while also discovering several new important themes (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). This was evoked by encouraging the participant to elaborate on his or her experience while the researcher quietly and intently listens (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). The detailed descriptions can help readers compare and relate to similarities and differences among the special education teachers' experiences and in addition provide a realistic discussion of the current findings.

Results

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to examine the lived experience of veteran special educators, in particular, what they identify as predominantly rewarding aspects of their career that have kept them rooted in the field. More specifically, how did veteran special education teachers spend their day-to-day work life to stimulate staying? And, how did veteran special education teachers explain the influences that contributed to them staying? Two superordinate themes and six subordinate themes emerged from the analysis of the participant transcripts. The subordinate themes are presented in Table 2 and the superordinate themes are presented in Table 3 above. In the following section I explain the two superordinate themes supported by participant excerpts from their transcripts.

Table 2 represents the frequency with which a subordinate theme was supported by each participant. To develop my emerging themes into subordinate themes I focused on capturing crucial pieces from the participant's narrative, paying more attention to the parts rather than the whole.

Table 2

Frequency with which a subordinate theme was supported

Numerous daily	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9
duties/ roles									
 Teaching 	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
• Supporting students/ "go-to"	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
Attending meetings	X	X	X	X		X	X	X	
 Paperwork 	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
• Planning	X	X	X		X	X	X	X	X

•	Adaptations	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
	and									
	modifications									
•	Managing	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
	behaviors									
•	Collaboration	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	
•	Helping families	X	X	X		X	X	X	X	X

Stress	ors	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9
•	Paperwork	X	X		X	X	X	X		X
•	Meetings	X				X	X			X
•	Appeasing parents	X	X	X		X	X		X	
•	Poor communication	X	X	X	X			X	X	
•	Seeing minimal progress			X	X	X				X
•	Meeting all student needs	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
•	Disruptive student behaviors		X	X	X	X			X	

Strategies for stress	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9
 Exercise 	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	
• Quiet time/ quiet drive		X		X	X		X		X
• leisure activities	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
Vent to coworkers	X		X	X	X	X	X	X	X
• Laugh	X	X	X	X	X		X	X	X
• Pets		X						X	X

Overcoming challenges	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9
Supportive supervisor	X	X	X					X	
Honesty	X	X	X		X		X	X	X

• Effective communication	X n	X	X	X		X	X	X	X
• Time management	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
Good rapport with coworker	X	X		X	X		X	X	X
Make it fun		X	X	X					X
Stay organized	i X			X	X	X	X	X	X
Stay positive		X	X		X	X	X	X	X
• "Let it go"	X	X		X		X		X	X
Learn from experience	X	X	X	X	X				
Student success	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9
• Improved behaviors	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
 Success in the regular education classroom 	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
Meeting goals	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
Carryover and learning		X	X	X	X	X		X	X
• Students feeling happy and safe		X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
 Improved student confidence and self- esteem 	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
 Graduation 	X				X	X	X	X	
 Success after high school 	X				X	X		X	

Being a helper	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9
• Celebrate growth (even little growth)	X	X	X	X				X	X
• "All students can learn"	X	X	X	X		X		X	X

• Teach skills for success		X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
Meeting student needs	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
 Making it work for each student 	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X
 Having fun 	X	X	X	X					X
Be a positive role model	X	X			X		X	X	X
• Community involvement		X	X		X		X		X
• Positive rapport with parents	X	X	X	X	X	X		X	X
 Compassion 	X	X	X	X	X		X	X	X
 Love the kids 		X	X						X
Find their good	X	X	X	X				X	X
• Students can "count on me"	X	X		X	X		X		X

Table 3 shows how the superordinate themes were generated based upon the participants' key words and phrases that clustered into the subordinate themes in Table 2. I looked for patterns across the transcripts. The superordinate themes encompassed higher order concepts shared by most, if not all participants. The superordinate themes were not developed based solely on their frequency but in the richness of the original data.

Table 3

Master list of superordinate themes

Superordinate themes	Subordinate themes		
Effective practices	Numerous daily duties/ roles		
	Teaching		
	Supporting students/ "go-to"		
	Attending meetings		
	Paperwork		
	Planning		
	Adaptations and modifications		
	Managing behaviors		

Collaboration Helping families Strategies for stress Exercise Quiet time/ quiet drive Leisure activities Vent to coworkers Laugh Pets Overcoming challenges Supportive supervisor Honesty Effective communication Time management Good rapport with coworkers Make it fun Stay organized Stay positive "Let it go" Learn from experience Making a difference Student success Improved behaviors Success in the regular education Meeting goals Carryover and learning Students feeling happy and safe Improved student confidence and self-esteem Graduation Success after high school Being a helper Celebrate growth (even little growth) "All students can learn" Having fun Positive rapport with parents Compassion Love the kids Students can "count on me"

Effective Practices

Special education teachers are required to fulfill many tasks and duties throughout their workday. Some of their required tasks may be challenging and even stressful at times. The special education teachers developed effective strategies to overcome these challenges in order to be successful in their careers. The first superordinate theme captures the effective practices of special education teachers: how they have managed their stress and overcame challenges in their day-to-day work life.

Numerous Daily Duties/ Roles

Special education teachers are required to complete multiple duties throughout their work day. Some of these duties include working with challenging students, paperwork, and working with parents. Special education teachers can serve multiple roles for their students during their typical day-to-day work life. Participant 9 shared:

I feel like my role with these students is of course their teacher because they need to learn the academics, but a lot of times, the students that come in here I also feel like a mom to them and a therapist to them and just kind of everything because a lot of them come from low income homes, not all of them.

Special education teachers show compassion and support for their students. Some students seem to view their special education teachers as their "go-to" or safe person, which participant 5 described in this way:

What I find, the thing that I find both rewarding and amusing is the students who, and especially students who fight you the hardest and say the most rotten things to

you and treat you the poorest, seem to continue to come back and I am kind of the go-to person when they are crisis or need help with their work.

Participant 7 agreed, stating "even though the student was so defiant, she needed that extra push and that structure and someone basically saying "I'm here for you, I've got your back." I think a lot of times kids don't have that at home."

Special education teachers are also faced with the responsibility of working with the students' parents who are acting as a helper. Participant 3 expressed:

I think by impacting families and letting families know that there are things we can do to help our child to be where they can be, to be the most successful and also to, a big part of what we do here is the community acceptance, acceptance by peers, the building of champions and making partnerships and being in the community where people tend to look out for our kids, recognize our kids and a part of the community is amazing.

Participant 9 felt similarly:

It's just so many things outside of academics that you end up having to do for these students but I think that's what, I mean you feel like you've actually helped the people, not just in learning but their families and them. I think that happens a lot in special ed where you end up helping families and not just students.

Strategies for Stress

There are numerous strategies to manage stress outside of the work environment.

Seven of the participants reported exercise and physical activity as an effective strategy for stress. Participant 1 stated "I work out, I think working out is very important and I

think also you need to have things to have things that you enjoy in your life other than your job." For participant 3, it's yoga:, "I have yoga, I do my yoga. I don't really need too much more." Participant 5 reported "If I have a really bad day I may go to the gym after school or workout at my house. That seems to help."

Having quiet time can also be an effective strategy noted by participants.

Participant 2 stated:

Usually I leave, my classroom is very noisy, my ride home is about half an hour. I do not, it's quiet, I don't listen to the radio, I just enjoy the solitude and by the time I get home I am usually able to breathe and relax.

Participant 9 noted:

Usually when I get home I just try to somehow find half an hour of just quiet... when you are a teacher you have all of these little people who think the world revolves around them, you're faced the whole entire day being asked a thousand questions, you're solving problems, you're picking your battles, you're trying to break up this fight over here all while trying to teach reading and math, so that half an hour or so of just quiet you need.

Participants made note of making time for fun and leisure activities, especially after experiencing a stressful day. Participant 1 stated:

I think you need to have things that you enjoy in your life other than your job. I don't care if it's art, music, a book, you enjoy making a martini, I don't care what it is, you have to have other pleasures in your life that surround you much more than your work does.

Participant 5 stated "I have a 35 minute drive and I listen to my podcast that I'm engaged in and usually by the time I get home I'm fine." Participant 7 added:

At home I do a lot of fun activities with my family and staying active, coaching baseball. I volunteer time. Just as long as you keep your body going and you keep yourself active and your mind activated and making sure that you're exercising, making sure that you get your endorphins going it makes it easier.

Talking to coworkers and being able to vent was expressed as an effective strategy to release stress by participants. Participant 1 reported:

I have the mouth of a trucker, it doesn't mean I don't like my job, it doesn't mean I don't like the kids in front of me, I'm just venting. So just take it for what it's worth, people need to vent, I'm not jaded, it's like the ER. People say your career is like a marriage, you're not getting a divorce because you're having a bad day.

Participant 6 reported:

I do have a small core group of friends that work with me and we tend to vent about issues or things that are going on. They aren't special education teachers so it's kind of nice to have that. They just listen because they don't know how to respond.

Participant 8 added:

I talk a lot to the guidance counselor and school psychologist when they are here, not because I had a bad day but because I want to debrief about the kids so you're not harboring all of this stuff all of the time.

Humor and having fun was reported to be helpful on stressful days by participants. Participant 3 stated "I like to laugh. I like to have fun and I think if you're not having fun you're not doing your job." Participant 8 noted "A lot of times we do have a lot of laughing in here because you can't take it all too seriously... we do laugh throughout the day about things because it'll eat you alive."

Overcoming Challenges

Not all veteran special education teachers are negatively affected by their day-to-day stressors. The participants in the study discussed ways to overcome challenges they have been presented with. Having a supportive supervisor and administration was discussed by participants as being helpful. Participant 4 stated:

In our district I feel like they do empower us to, you know it's not a cookie cutter type of thing so we are able to get out there and kind some cool stuff to benefit the kids and I feel like our district does that.

Participant 2 added:

As far as administration and those kinds of things go, I think if you really believe in what you're doing and you believe in the kids, that you have to be willing sometimes to fight for those things and a good supervisor will support you.

Participants in the study discussed several ways to effectively resolve problems that come up during their school day and try to resolve issues as quickly as possible, as participant 1 explained:

First of all I try to make sure I get ahead of it as fast as possible so kind of be a control freak about it. I like to have things resolved before the day is over, if it's

not resolved I want a meeting date for when we will have it resolved. I guess I don't have avoidance behaviors on those things.

In response to this topic, participant 5 added:

Well you obviously learn time management skills and myself personally I do a lot of work at home, I take about an average of an hour at night to do the things at home that I can get done to be able to come in and be engaged with the students.

Then it's kind of like any other job, you just find a way to get it done.

Participants reported being confident in their abilities and being able to follow-through. Participant 7 stated, "You need to be ready to be dedicated. And you need to follow-through with whatever you're doing." She added, "I just need to make sure that I'm taking care of myself and your confidence is high because sometimes it can be a struggle and I wouldn't say self-image, it's making the right decisions." As if they were in conversation with each other, participant 1 added:

I also think you need to learn to swallow your ego because I think a lot of people are willing to sell their dignity to save their ego and I think it's a fast road for disaster and I think you just get caught up and embarrassed, you don't need to.

Staying positive was an important factor during the school day for some participants. "I try to stay as organized as possible," shared participant 6, "and I try to stay as positive as possible."

Being flexible and adapting to change is one characteristic noted by several participants in the study. Participant 6 stated, "Just be flexible, be as flexible as possible." Participant 7 reported, "As a learning support teacher they need to be ready to go at all

times—be flexible, things are ever changing, the day will not ever be the same, if you plan something, be ready for it to change." Participant 9 stated:

You have to be flexible, you can't be a teacher of any kind and not be flexible. If you are a person who is very OCD and have to have things exactly your way it just doesn't work with education anymore, there are too many people involved; you have to deal with the parents and you have to deal with administration and you deal with teachers and aides and constant changing schedules and you have to be flexible.

Learning that you cannot do everything and "letting it go" was a common theme among participants. Participant 8 exclaimed, "Sometimes you just have to let it go and you just have to think I am doing what I can do, I can't do it all." Participant 3 expressed, "I just do the best I can for the children." Participant 4 reported "I leaned a long time ago that I am not going to fix every single problem that there is so I cannot own every single problem that there is. Some things just have to be let go". Participant 1 stated "You cannot save everyone, but you always try to. It doesn't mean that you fall short. It's just somewhere down the road it's going to be someone else's turn to save the one you missed, you do your best." Participant 7 noted:

Am I doing all that I can while I'm here to make sure I'm helping these kids to make a difference in their lives because we are huge, this might be one year for a teacher but this could be a lifetime of advice, of impact on a kid.

Participant 9 reported "You just can't get it all done and it's not all going to get done in one day."

Making a Difference

The nine participants in the study showed dedication and compassion when working with their special education students. They all strived to make a positive impact on their students' lives.

Student Success

The participants in the study made note of student success providing satisfaction in their careers. Participant 1 stated "When a student has the "light bulb go on" and you can see the student when you're instructing when they are connecting.". Participant 4 noted:

Gosh, I think that any time you see any kind of growth in your students, that's what makes it all worthwhile. Sometimes in learning support the growth is a lot slower than what you get to see in the regular classroom but I think that we celebrate it a whole lot more in the LS classroom.

Participant 7 also noted:

The biggest satisfaction that I get is from the students. Students make my day. I love working with each one of them as soon as they meet their goal or they start improving, they didn't get something and now it clicks.

Some students who receive special education services have low self-esteem.

Participants in the study tried to improve their confidence and self-esteem. Participant 5 stated:

Typically I deal with students who have very low self-esteem, I deal with students who have very poor academic achievement and when I can get their behavior to a

point where it's manageable and they can stay in the regular education class, even head out to general education classrooms and be functional and then it's incredibly satisfying.

Student behavior can improve over time and students can be successful in their school environments with positive support from special education teachers. Participant 2 expressed:

I would have to say I had a student who when he entered the classroom was literally like the Tasmanian devil and he left like Pooh Bear... the behaviors, teaching a child to be able to self-regulate and to say what a feeling is and say why they are having this feeling and to be able to help to come up with a plan to make that a better thing rather than throwing a temper tantrum or tearing out their work or being destructive or self-harming.

Participant 4 spoke similarly: "I think that behavior issues are always really, really tough and I think that when you see a student make improvement in the area of his behavior and attitude and social skills that that's really big." Participant 8 stated, "when they start behaving like other students and their typical peers, showing the expected behaviors I'd say that's the most rewarding thing because that's what you're going for."

The participants made note of providing a safe and happy environment for students. Participant 4 stated:

The other thing that gives me a lot of satisfaction is when I walk into a classroom to pick up a learning support student many of the regular classroom students say

"take me, take me" so that's kind of a feel good time that I know that the kids like coming to learning support, it's a safe place and they like it.

Participant 8 stated:

The biggest thing I think that keeps me going is that I feel that I give them the best six hours of their day and if they can feel they are in a safe, calm, predictable environment where they are treated well and consistency is the key. I think that's the biggest contribution I can make in their life.

Participant 9 noted "they just have no consistency at home and they enjoy coming to school.... you can tell when they come into the room that they feel happy and they feel safe."

When students graduate from high school it can be a celebration and a success.

Participant 5 stated:

I have had a few past students who I thought would not be able to make it out of high school when I saw them in 7th and 8th grade; they have now graduated and one went off to college and one works as a mechanic.

Participant 7 stated:

"My mission as a special education teacher is to help improve these students lives so that they can be successful after they graduate from high school so they can feel a sense of success like I have and know that they are worth something and to try to boost their self-image and self-esteem and to let them know that there is someone there who has their back.

Being a Helper

Participant 4 stated "I think that any time you see any kind of growth in your students, that's what makes it all worthwhile." Some of the growth and success students in special education experience are not always academic. Participant 3 stated "I like when I see progress, even small amounts of progress, even just sitting in your seat and being able to raise your hand, that's what I like."

Students enrolled in special education classes may learn in a different fashion as compared to their regular education peers but they are capable of learning. Participant 2 stated "I believe that every person, very student, no matter what age or disability is capable of learning. The whole idea of special education is to learn on your level." Participant 6 added:

Every child can learn but we have to give them the opportunity to do that. They might not learn like everyone else, but we need to as teachers be open minded and realize that they are still learning even though they are not learning in the amount of time that someone else is learning.

All participants shared that they enjoyed their careers and were having fun.

Participant 3 stated "I like to laugh. I like to have fun and I think if you're not having fun you're not doing your job," Participant 7 reported:

Learning something new or participating in activities or some type of project that's going on in class and they are having fun with it and it's a different learning style and they get it and they didn't get it before and it makes you feel really good.

Their work involves creating and maintaining a relationship with students' parents. Some of the participants made note of positive relationships and feelings from parents. Participant 2 noted:

It's just the kids, it's the families, it's the whole ball of wax. When you have the same kids for a number of years in a row, they and their families become an extension of your family. You tend to keep in touch, they tend to keep in touch, it's rather nice.

Participant 3 added:

I got a letter once from a mom that had a child that was very needy, high incident child and at the end of the year he was reading on grade level, he was able to attend, he was able to wait, he had decreased his anger. The note I got from the parent was heartfelt, she said he never would have succeed without me or my staff.

Participant 7 noted "Success is a parent thanking me or acknowledging that they have seen a change in their kid and they appreciate and value the work that I do with their child".

In order to work with students who have special needs, compassion is a must.

Participant 4 stated:

They are so challenged in their life and because of their disabilities and if I can make a difference and hear a kid bully laugh during the day because of me that has a sucky life; that's what makes me come back every day.

Participant 9 reported:

Just by being with the kids and by listening to their stories and their problems and their troubles. Like I said they come in in the morning and something really bad has happened at home, they know they can come in and tell me and I am not going to judge them or pick on their parents or say bad things. I am just going to listen and tell them things are going to get better.

An obvious factor expressed by participants was the importance of treating all of their students with love and respect. Participant 8 noted:

I really just love the kids, the special kids. I have always loved the kids and I know I'm probably strange because it's not that easy to do something like that...I think I can make a positive impact with some of these kids and be a good force for them.

Participant 9 stated "just to love all of the kids and know that they are all special and they are all different and you have to see the good qualities in all of them or you might go crazy."

Six of the participants made note that their students "count on" them. Participant 9 stated:

Seeing the kids makes gains and feeling safe here at school. I mean you can tell if they have had a really bad morning and they get here you can give them a hug and have them calm down and they are okay while they are here at school.

Participant 5 reported:

When something good happens at home, I am someone that they want to come brag to, when something poor happens at home, I am the person they come

looking for when they need someone to talk to. If a student needs a sweatshirt, a student will usually come to me and I usually have a sweatshirt or coat for them. If it's in the morning and they missed breakfast and they are hungry, I can find them some food too. If their parents don't have any money for pens, pencils, books they will come to me to look to me to find them, find those things. For people who live primarily in poverty, it's kind of a big deal. And they don't always know how to say thank you. But it shows them that I am providing a place they can trust and be safe.

Summary

In this chapter I discussed the use of interpretive phenomenological analysis (IPA) and presented the results of the central research question: What is the meaning of job satisfaction for veteran special education teachers in the Erie County School District? Two subquestions embedded in the central research question were: How did the veteran special educators spend their day-to-day work life to stimulate staying? and How do veteran special educators explain the influences that contribute to them staying in their career? Two superordinate themes that answered these questions were identified: effective practices and making a difference. These two superordinate themes represent the most salient experiences for veteran special education teachers and the most rewarding experiences and satisfaction they receive from their work with special education students.

In this chapter, I shared the findings of the study, identifying two superordinate themes. Participant quotes amplified (the content), bringing their authentic voices

forward. In the following chapter, themes will be discussed and interpreted; limitations, recommendations for future study, and this study's significance will be discussed as well.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative, phenomenological study was to examine the unique, lived experiences of veteran special educators, in particular, what they identified as predominately rewarding aspects of their career that have kept them rooted in the field. I explored how veteran special education teachers spent their day-to-day work life to stimulate staying and how veteran special education teachers explained the influences that contributed to them staying. Minimal research has been dedicated to the actual experience of special education teachers (Scruggs et al., 2007). There is an abundance of literature on the shortage of teachers in the field of special education; however, little exists on how to improve retention rates (Billingsley et al., 2009). The positive aspects of the career along with compassion satisfaction may improve the longevity and retention rates of special education teachers in the field.

Interpretations and Findings

The findings from this interpretive phenomenological study of meaning making by veteran special education teachers emerged from the lived experiences described by the nine participants. I identified two themes as a result of data analysis: effective practices and making a difference.

Effective Practices

Participants in the study described effective practices when faced with numerous daily duties and roles, when experiencing stress, or how to overcome challenges. Having

multiple daily duties as a special education teacher had been documented to contribute to increased feelings of stress (Davis & Palladino, 2011).

The participants in the study described strategies to minimize stress. These strategies included exercise, quiet time, taking part and making time for leisure activities, being able to vent to coworkers, laughing and humor, and spending time with pets.

Although there are no studies dedicated to the investigation of effective coping strategies among special education teachers, successful coping strategies to reduce stress have been documented in other professions. Wilkerson (2009) reported that effective coping strategies can act as a buffer against burnout among school counselors. Nurses who used coping strategies are better equipped to successfully deal with stressful events (Moller & Rice 2006; Provencher, 2007). When individuals are able to manage their stress and use effective coping strategies, there has been a clear link to lowered stress levels (Cicognani et al. 2009). When faced with stressful situations, the participants in this study used their effective coping strategies to minimize the stressor and continue to find enjoyment in their profession. Having quiet time was mentioned by several participants which was not documented in previous studies.

Participants articulated health enhancing behaviors they use as an aid in lowering stress. These behaviors included exercise and physical fitness and time for leisure activities. Lawson and Myers (2011) found that when an individual has higher holistic wellness, he or she can avoid increased stress levels. Likewise, Alkema et al. (2008) found that an individual's overall satisfaction can be improved by the promotion of self-care among individuals working with special populations. Laughter and humor were also

key findings described by participants. Figley (2002) documented that humor can be health enhancing, and laughter can produce similar physical effects to exercise. Harr (2013) claimed that humor can provide an instant relief from stress and assist in reducing tension in a stressful situation. Laughter can be a healthy means to temporarily escape a negative situation. All of the participants except for one discussed the importance of laughter and humor to reduce stress.

Venting to coworkers and enjoying good rapport with coworkers was also volunteered by participants to help lower stress. Wheeler and LaRocco (2009) noted that professional colleagues were a source of support during times of increased stress at work to ameliorate symptoms of stress. Jones, Youngs, and Frank (2013) shared similar results that support from colleagues was a predictor of retention among special education teachers. Having a social support network can act as a buffer and help to alleviate stress.

A commonality found in the study was an emphasis by participants to overcome challenges and take care of getting things accomplished. Strategies to overcome challenges included having a supportive supervisor, being honest, effective communication, good time management, having good rapport with coworkers, making the job fun, staying organized, staying positive, learning to "let it go," and learning from experience.

Compassion satisfaction has been described in two ways—as the pleasure a person receives from helping others and a person's ability to contribute to the well-being of others (Stamm 2005). Compassion satisfaction can be developed through self-care, the ability to control stress, and emphasizing a positive attitude toward others (Harr, 2013;

Radley & Figley, 2007). The participants in the study highlighted effective strategies to decrease feelings of stress and personal health-enhancing or self-care practices when faced with stressful situations. Compassion satisfaction can help to buffer symptoms and the experience of stress and add fuel to a professional's will to continue with their work during stressful situations presented at work (Stamm, 2010). I was surprised by the passion and energy the teachers displayed when discussing all of the stressors they encounter, the smiles on their faces that showed that even though the stressors were sometimes viewed as overwhelming, these teachers each had positive attitudes.

Making a Difference

All of the participants in the study indicated a sense of commitment both to the field of special education and their students. Meister and Ahrens (2011) documented similar results while researching factors that influenced teacher resiliency, articulating "the positive effects of teachers' impact on the lives of students" (p. 770). Johnson (2009) noted that teacher support was a factor in student learning and motivation. These teachers described their personal experiences working with special education students with love and compassion. McIntyre (2010) referred to this as emotional commitment and a desire for helping students succeed. Participants' feelings of satisfaction were bolstered by their knowledge of the success of their students. Student success included improved behaviors, students being successful in the regular education classroom, students meeting their goals, carryover and learning, students feeling safe and happy, improved student confidence and self-esteem, graduation from high school, and student success after high school.

Participants shared a commonality of acting as a helper to students. They noted their ability to remember the good in all of their students—even those with sometimes challenging behaviors. "Acting as a helper" includes a celebration of growth (even little growth), a motto that "all students can learn," remembering to have fun, building a positive rapport with parents, compassion for the kids, loving the kids, and ensuring that students can "count on me."

The participants noted that their students could count on them for support.

O'Brien (2010) highlighted that in order for teachers to make a difference, they need to make sure their students knew they are cared about. Philipp and Thanheise (2010) reaffirmed this by documenting the positive effect of an individualized relationship between a student and a teacher. Some of the participants in the study conveyed that their students needed help meeting basic needs, such as food or safety. Other students sought emotional support and a caring person to listen to them, more than tangibles.

All participants shared a sense of satisfaction from their careers. Stamm (2010) described compassion satisfaction to be "the pleasure you derive from being able to do your work well" (p. 12). Professionals who gain satisfaction for their work may be able to alleviate some of the stressful events experienced, which added some sense of meaning to their work. The participants highlighted the triumphs of their students and helping students to achieve their goals, big or small. They were able to see students show achievement or demonstrate progress toward academic or behavioral goals and felt a sense of success and pleasure from those events.

Because there has been scant research dedicated to the actual experience of special education teachers (Billings et al., 2009; Scruggs et al., 2007), this study contributes to the field by explicating the experiences of veteran special education teachers. Minimal information exists on ways to improve retention rates in the special education field (Berry et al., 2011). In this study, I examined the unique, lived experiences of nine veteran special education teachers currently working in the field. The participants elaborated on the rewarding aspects of their careers and how they felt compassion satisfaction. In addition to this scholarly contribution, the study adds to the practice of teaching with suggestions from the veteran special education teachers regarding the strategies they employed to keep them rooted in the field. As noted earlier, there has not been research dedicated to compassion satisfaction among veteran special education teachers.

At the beginning of this dissertation, I shared that I have been working in the special education field for about 10 years. I have seen teachers come and go over the years and I wondered what kept some teachers wanting to come back to work each day and maintained their feelings of satisfaction in their work. In this study, I was able to offer a unique insight by going directly to the source, the special education teacher. The voice of each participant was heard using their comments and perspectives that kept them teaching in special education. A key trait when working in special education is the ability to let things go and have a fresh start every day, as there are students who exhibit challenging behaviors and can be difficult to work with. I was surprised when the

participants were able to look past the behaviors and see something positive in the students.

Theoretical Framework

The transactional model of stress and coping developed by Lazarus and Folkman (1984) informed my meaning making during the analysis process. As the environment produces stressors, an individual can find ways to manage and deal with these stressors, hence coping. Transactional theory involves two main constructs: an individual's appraisal of the stressful situation and his or her coping strategies to deal with the stressors (Lazarus & Folkman, 1987). These researchers found that during the coping process, an individual can master, reduce, or learn to tolerate varying stressors by their appraisal of the situation and their coping strategies.

The participants in the study discussed encountering numerous stressors during their daily duties and roles in the special education field. McCarthy et al. (2010) documented effective coping strategies among teachers to help buffer job-related stress. The participants also noted their effective coping strategies to help decrease and eliminate feelings of stress.

Positive psychology was first introduced to the field by Seligman (2002), who focused on building the best qualities and strengths in an individual. The participants in this study found their careers to be rewarding and felt a sense of satisfaction. When teachers are able to develop a positive outlook, their work environment becomes less stressful (Critchley & Gibbs, 2012). The participants in the study mentioned maintaining a positive outlook and feeling excited about their careers. People who are happier tend to

be in better health, achieve more success, and are more socially engaged (Cohen, 2006; Seligman et al., 2005.)

Limitations of the Study

All studies have limitations of some sort (Simon & Goes, 2013). A limitation of this study stems from self-reported data. Individuals typically attempt to refrain from portraying themselves in a negative light and try to appear socially acceptable to others. In order to minimize this, I ensured all of the participants that their results would remain confidential.

A second limitation of the study was the potential for researcher bias. My bias from working with special education teachers in school districts could have potentially influenced this research project. I worked as a consultant for several school districts for the past 10 years in a position that involved working with and interacting on a weekly basis with special education teachers. I strove for credibility in the study, understanding and describing the phenomenon from the participants' eye to reduce researcher bias. The participants are the only individuals who can legitimately judge the credibility of the study. I employed well-known procedures described by Creswell (2013) to improve verification, implementing peer checks throughout the study. I was in frequent contact with my university chair and also developed and kept a journal to manage researcher bias and foster reflexivity during the study. Using an interpretive phenomenological design the researcher is engaged in the discovery of a significance of a phenomenon through trustworthy interpretation to produce credible results (Smith et al., 2009). The trustworthy interpretation is the basis for perceiving and developing the phenomenon in new, more

holistic ways. Trustworthiness can be verified in qualitative research. Creswell (2013) designed eight standard procedures for verification. Reflexivity was added by Barusch et al. (2011) to the list of strategies. Using at least two verification procedures are suggested in a research study (Barusch et al., 2011; Creswell, 2013). In the present study, I implemented four of these procedures: member checks, peer checks, reflexivity, and rich descriptions.

Recommendations

Most previous research has focused on the shortage of teachers in the special education field rather than identifying career-sustaining behaviors. This study made a meaningful contribution to the literature gap. Paquette and Rieg (2016) discussed effective practices utilized by veteran special education teachers to keep them rooted in the field. Paquette and Rieg (2016) included similar coping strategies involving exercise, time management, down time, and relationships but did not make mention of laughter or humor in their study. In addition, minimal research has been dedicated to the actual experience of special education teachers (Billingsley et al., 2009; Scruggs et al., 2007). This study contributed to filling the gap by examining the unique, lived experiences of nine veteran special education teachers and what they found predominately rewarding about their careers. Recommendations for future research include:

1. Analyzing career-sustaining behaviors of tenured special education teachers in other demographic areas of the state of Pennsylvania and also outside the United States.

Teachers working in urban and hard-to-staff schools may offer additional insight on how

they have remained rooted in the field. School districts can vary so exploring different districts may provide a different perspective on the data.

- 2. Analyzing career-sustaining behaviors among a more diverse population. All teachers who participated in the study were Caucasian and of the nine participants, only one participant was a male. A more diverse population would provide a cultural perspective on career-sustaining behaviors and factors contributing to job satisfaction.
- 3. Since minimal research has been dedicated to career-sustaining behaviors and factors contributing to job satisfaction among special education teachers, future studies may help to highlight additional positive characteristics, supports, and strategies used by special education teachers to help keep them rooted in the field.
- 4. Additional research should be conducted exploring compassion satisfaction among veteran special education teachers since no previous studies have done so. A replication of the current study with additional special education teachers may be beneficial to explore how they have developed compassion satisfaction in their careers.

Implications

With this study, authentic teacher voices are now heard conveying crucial insights into their rootedness and satisfaction. From an earlier discussion (Chapter 2), attrition rates in teaching are ranked the highest among special education teachers and there is a continuous need to fill teacher positions (Berry et al., 2011; Butler, 2008; Thorton, Peltier, & Medina, 2007). More specifically, the findings of this study could lead to district improved retention rates and foster longevity among special education teachers in the district.

Individual

Teachers are well trained during their college career; however, college courses can only explain so much and experience prepares them for the other required duties (Lee, Patterson, & Vega, 2011). Veteran special education teachers could mentor new teachers or provide professional development for newer teachers. Veteran special education teachers such as the participants in this study could help their school districts develop strategies to manage required daily duties and roles for new teachers.

Support from coworkers is experienced as essential as well as a source of stress relief, according to participants in this study and in previous studies (Murawski & Lochner, 2011; Scruggs et al., 2007). School districts should remain cognizant of this and provide opportunities for collaboration between teachers. Wheeler and LaRocco (2009) conducted a mix-methods study investigating social support as a buffer to work-related stress. The findings from that study included that professional colleagues were a strong source of support during times of increased stress at work to ameliorate symptoms of stress. The participants in this current study discussed the importance of venting to coworkers and enjoying good rapport with coworkers helped to lower feelings of stress. Having a strong social support network can act as a buffer and help to alleviate stress.

District

School improvement and professional development for special education teachers could focus on a teaching philosophy or teacher attitudes and beliefs. Mills and Rose (2011) reported staff working with special education students who experienced decreased fear and anxiety as a result of staff trainings. Berry et al. (2011) reported that teachers

desired additional training when working with students who exhibited challenging behaviors. After professional development, special education teachers noted increased competence in their abilities and implementation of interventions for students (Stoiber & Gettinger, 2011). Sprang et al. (2007) suggested that improved knowledge and training can enhance compassion satisfaction and reduced incidents of compassion fatigue.

Districts could provide regular trainings for special education teachers to boost their confidence and teach them new strategies to use with students.

Professional development may provide special education teachers with additional avenues to explore their attitudes and personal beliefs to broaden their notion of the teaching profession. Sprang et al. (2007) further discussed the benefits of professional development creating a sense of peer support from colleagues. The professional development could include more career counseling to address personal and emotional needs. Districts may benefit from a wellness program to help employees keep their physical and mental health up or professional development seminars to remind teachers of the benefits of self-care and wellbeing.

Weisberg, Sexton, Mulhern, and Keeling (2009) discussed the importance of treating teachers as individuals, as this could contribute to teacher retention in the field. Approaching professional development from a career counseling perspective provides opportunities for each teacher's needs to be respected.

Theoretical

The transactional model of stress and coping developed by Lazarus and Folkman (1984) guided this study. Problem-solving or active coping have been found to be

effective coping strategies for individuals who experience stressful employment (Cicognani et al. 2009). The participants in this study described numerous strategies and methods to effectively cope with stressors. Including information about the benefits of effective coping and ways to de-stress during workshops or professional development may be beneficial for special education teachers. In addition to effective coping strategies, the participants in the study also made note of health-enhancing behaviors helping to buffer stress. Lawson and Myers (2011) found when an individual has higher holistic wellness they can avoid increased stress levels and maintain higher compassion satisfaction. Likewise, Alkema et al. (2008) found that compassion satisfaction can be improved by the promotion of self-care among individuals working with special populations. Providing a wellness program to promote health-enhancing behaviors for employees may be implemented by the school district. This could also increase awareness about healthy lifestyle habits and behaviors.

Conclusion

In Pennsylvania and across the United States, there is a need to retain special education teachers in the field. Minimal research has been dedicated to the actual experience of special education teachers (Billings et al., 2009; Scruggs et al., 2007). The purpose of this study was to examine the unique, lived experiences of veteran special educators, in particular, what they identified as predominately rewarding aspects of their career that have kept them rooted in the field. Feng and Sass (2009) highlighted the outcome of students with disabilities demonstrating more success when educated by teachers who were more competent and experienced in their field.

The findings from this interpretive phenomenological study of meaning making by veteran special education teachers emerged from the lived experiences described by the nine participants. Two themes were made evident through the data analysis: effective practices and making a difference. The participants in the study described specific strategies to minimize stress. These strategies included: quiet time, being able to vent to coworkers, laughing and humor, and spending time with pets. Other strategies to minimize stress included health-enhancing behaviors such as exercise and physical fitness and time for leisure activities.

Among the findings there was an emphasis by participants to overcome challenges and get things taken care of. Strategies to overcome challenges included; having a supportive supervisor, being honest, effective communication, good time management, having good rapport with coworkers, making the job fun, staying organized, staying positive, learning to "let it go," and learning from experience.

All of the participants in the study indicated a strong sense of commitment to the field of special education and their students, as participants described their personal experiences working with special education students with love and compassion. Student success included improved behaviors, students being successful in the regular education classroom, students meetings their goals, carryover and learning, students feeling safe and happy, improved student confidence and self-esteem, graduation from high school, and students being successful after high school.

Participants described acting as a helper to include a celebration of growth (even little growth), a motto that "all students can learn," remembering to have fun, building a

positive rapport with parents, compassion for the kids, love the kids, and ensuring that students can "count on me." O'Brien (2010) highlighted that in order for teachers to make a difference, they needed to make sure their students knew they were cared about.

All participants in the study experienced compassion satisfaction. Stamm (2010) described compassion satisfaction to alleviate stress and add fuel to a professional's will to continue with their work during stressful situations. The participants highlighted the triumphs of their students and emphasized student success providing them with a sense of success and pleasure from their work. Compassion satisfaction can be developed through self-care, coping strategies, and emphasizing a positive attitude toward others. These self-care practices were documented by the participants in the study as effective strategies to relieve stress.

These lived experiences of veteran special education teachers cannot be taught in a classroom or in a single professional development training. However, it may be advantageous for new special education teachers entering the field to take note of the documented strategies and effective practices from veteran special education teachers. Also, school districts may benefit from recognizing the need for professional develop trainings and teacher mentors for new special education teachers.

References

- Adler-Nevo, G., & Manassis, K. (2005). Psychosocial treatment of pediatric posttraumatic stress disorder: The neglected field of single-incident trauma. Depression and Anxiety, 22(4), 177-189. doi:10.1002/da.20123
- Albrecht, S., Johns, B. H., Mounsteven, J., & Olorunda, O. (2009). Working conditions as risk or resiliency factors for teachers of students with emotional and behavioral disabilities. *Psychology in the Schools*, *46*(10), 1006-1022. doi:10.1002/pits.20440
- Alkema, K., Linton, J. M., & Davies, R. (2008). A study of the relationship between self-care, compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue, and burnout among hospice professionals. *Journal of Social Work in End-Of-Life & Palliative Care*, 4(2), 101-119. doi:10.1080/15524250802353934
- Austin, W., Goble, E., Leier, B., & Byrne, P. (2009). Compassion fatigue: The experience of nurses. *Ethics and Social Welfare*, *3*(2), 195-214. doi: 10.1080/17496530902951988
- Banks, S., & Necco, E. (1990). The effects of special education category and type of training on job burnout in special education teachers. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, *13*, 187-191. doi: 10.1177/088840649001300309
- Barusch, A., Gringeri, C., & George, M. (2011). Rigor in qualitative social work research: A review of strategies used in published articles. Retrieved from http://www.faqs.org/periodicals/201103/2302649611
- Berry, A. B., Petrin, R. A., Gravelle, M. L., & Farmer, T. W. (2011). Issues in special

- education teacher recruitment, retention, and professional development:

 Considerations in supporting rural teachers. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*,

 30(4), 3-11. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Billingsley, B. S., Griffin, C. C., Smith, S. J., Kamman, M., & Israel, M. (2009). A review of teacher induction in special education: Research, practice, and technology solutions. NCIPP Document Number RS-1. *National Center to Inform Policy and Practice in Special Education Professional Development*.

 Retrieved from

 http://ncipp.education.ufl.edu/files 5/NCIPP%20Induction%20Exc%20Summ.pdf
- Blonk, R. B., Brenninkmeijer, V., Lagerveld, S. E., & Houtman, I. D. (2006). Return to work: A comparison of two cognitive behavioural interventions in cases of work-related psychological complaints among the self-employed. *Work & Stress*, 20(2), 129-144. doi:10.1080/02678370600856615
- Boe, E., Cook, L., & Sunderland, R. (2011). Teacher turnover: Examining exit attrition, teaching area transfer, and school migration. *Exceptional Children*, 75(1), 431-440. Retrieved from http://www.proquest.com/products-services/pq_ed_journals.html
- Brannon, L., Fiest, J., & Updegraff, J. (2014). *Health psychology: An introduction to behavior and health* (8th ed.). Belmont, CA; Wadsworth.
- Brown, S. P., Westbrook, R. A., & Challagalla, G. (2005). Good cope. Bad cope:

 Adaptive and maladaptive coping strategies following a critical negative work

- event. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 90(4), 792-798. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.90.4.792
- Brown, Z. A., & Uehara, D. L. (2009). Coping with teacher stress: A research synthesis for Pacific educators. *Pacific Resources for Education and Learning*, 1-20.

 Retrieved from http://www.prel.org/products/Products/Coping-teacherStress.html
- Brownell, M. T., Adams, A., & Sindelar, P. (2006). Learning from collaboration: The role of teacher qualities. *Exceptional Children*, 72(2), 169-185. Retrieved https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Brownell, M. T., Sindelar, P. T., Kiely, M. T., & Danielson, L. C. (2010). Special education teacher quality and preparation; Exposing foundations, constructing a new model. *Exceptional Children*, *76*(3), 357-377. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Butler, K. (2008). Desperately seeking special ed teachers. *District Administration*, 44(13), 23-26. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/us-high-schools/eric
- Cicognani, E., Pietrantoni, L., Palestini, L., & Prati, G. (2009). Emergency workers' quality of life: The protective role of sense of community, efficacy beliefs and coping strategies. *Social Indicators Research*, *94*(3), 449-463. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Cohen, J. (2006). Social, emotional, ethical, and academic education: Creating a climate for learning, participation in democracy, and well-being. *Harvard Educational Review*, 76, 2. Retrieved from https://www.schoolclimate.org/climate/documents/policy/cohen-HE-Paper-7-

- 06.pdf
- Collins, S. (2008). Statutory social workers: Stress, job satisfaction, coping, social support, and individual differences. *British Journal of Social Work, 38,* 1173-1193. doi:10:1093/bjsw/bcm047
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Qualitative inquiry and research design*. Los Angeles: CA: Sage.
- Critchley, H. H., & Gibbs, S. (2012). The effects of positive psychology on the efficacy beliefs of school staff. *Educational & Child Psychology*, 29(4), 64-76. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Cudre-Mauroux, A. (2011). Self-efficacy and stress of staff managing challenging behaviours of people with learning disabilities. *British Journal of Learning Disabilities*, *39*(3), 181-189. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-3156.2010.00646.x
- Davis, K. C., & Palladino, J. M. (2011). Compassion fatigue among secondary special education teachers: A case study about job stress and burnout. *Online Submission*.

 Retrieved from

 URL:http://www.eric.ed.gov/contentdelivery/servlet/ERICServlet?accno=ED522
 807.
- De Vente, W., Kamphuis, J. H., Emmelkamp, P. G., & Blonk, R. B. (2008). Individual and group cognitive-behavioral treatment for work-related stress complaints and sickness absence: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, *13*(3), 214-231. doi: 10.1037/1076-8998.13.3.214
- Eccleston, S. T. (2010). Successful collaboration: Four essential traits of effective special

- education. *Journal of The International Association of Special Education*, 11(1), 40-47. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-research-complete
- Emery, D. W., & Vandenberg, B. (2010). Special education teacher burnout and ACT. *International Journal Of Special Education*, 25(3), 119-131. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Feng, L., & Sass, T. R. (2009). Special education teacher quality and student achievement. Unpublished manuscript. Retrieved from http://www.teacherqualityresearch.org/download/Feng%20Sass%20Special%20Ed%20Teacher%20Prep%20003.pdf.
- Fetler, M. (2007). NCLB blue: An essay review. *Education Review*, *10*(9). Retrieved from http://edrev.asu.edu/essays/v10n9index.html (Review of The Commission on No Child Left Behind. (2007). Beyond NCLB: Fulfilling the promise to our nation's children. Washington, DC: The Aspen Institute.)
- Figley, C. (1995). Compassion fatigue: Coping with secondary traumatic stress disorder in those who treat the traumatized. New York: Brunner.
- Figley, C. R. (2002). Treating compassion fatigue. New York, NY; Routledge.
- Folkman, S., & Lazarus, R. (1988). Coping as a mediator of emotion. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology.* 54, 466-475. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.54.3.466
- Golder, G., Jones, N., & Quinn, E. (2009). Strengthening the special educational needs element of initial teacher training and education. *British Journal of Special*

- Education, 36(4), 183-190. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8578.2009.00446.x
- Gonzalez, L. E., Brown, M. S., & Slate, J. R. (2008). Teachers who left the teaching profession: A qualitative understanding. *Qualitative Report*, *13*(1), 1-11.

 Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/us-high-schools/eric
- Gough, D. L. (2007). Empathizing or falling in the river? Avoiding and addressing compassion fatigue among service providers. *Journal of The American Deafness & Rehabilitation Association (JADARA)*, 40(3), 13-25. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Green, J. D. (2011). Factors related to special education teacher job commitment: A study of one large metropolitan school district in southern California (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Full Text;

 ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (861041377)
- Guest, G., Bunce, A., & Johnson, L. (2006). How many interviews are enough? An experiment with data saturation and variability. *Field Methods*, *18*(1), 59-82. doi: 10.1177/1525822X05279903
- Harr, C. (2013). Promoting workplace health by diminishing the negative impact of compassion fatigue and increasing compassion satisfaction. *Social Work & Christianity*, 40(1), 71-88. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/psycinfo
- Johnson, L. S. (2009). School contexts and student belonging: A mixed methods study of an innovative high school. *School Community Journal*, *19*(1), 99-118. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/us-high-schools/eric
- Jones, N. D., Youngs, P., & Frank, K. A. (2013). The role of school-based colleagues in

- shaping the commitment of novice special and general education teachers. *Exceptional Children*, 79, 365-383. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Kaff, M. S. (2004). Multitasking is multitaxing: Why special educators are leaving the field. *Preventing School Failure*, 48(2), 10-17. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-research-complete
- Keigher, A. (2010). *Teacher attrition and mobility: Results from the 2008-2009 teacher follow-up survey* (NCES 2010-353). Washington, DC: Government Printing Office. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Koller, J. R., & Bertel, J. M. (2006). Responding to today's mental health needs of children, families and schools: Revisiting the preservice training and preparation of school-based personnel. *Education and Treatment of Children, 29*, 197–217.
 Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-research-complete
- Kosko, K. W., & Wilkins, J. M. (2009). General educators' in-service training and their self-perceived ability to adapt instruction for students with IEPs. *Professional Educator*, *33*(2). Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Lawford, H. L., & Ramey, H. L. (2015). 'Now I know I can make a difference':

 Generativity and activity engagement as predictors of meaning making in

 adolescents and emerging adults. *Developmental Psychology*, *51*(10), 1395-1406.

 doi:10.1037/dev0000034

- Lawson, G., & Myers, J. E. (2011). Wellness, professional quality of life, and career-sustaining behaviors: What keeps us well? *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 89(2), 163-171. doi: 10.1002/j.1556-6678.2011.tb00074.x
- Lazarus, R. S. (1991). Emotion and adaptation. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Lazarus, R. S. (2006). Stress and emotion: A new synthesis. New York, NY: Springer.
- Lazarus, R.S., & Folkman, S. (1984). Stress appraisal and coping. New York: Springer.
- Lazarus, R. S., & Folkman, S. (1987). Transactional theory and research on emotions and coping. *European Journal of Personality*, 1(3, Spec Issue), 141-169. doi:10.1002/per.2410010304
- Lee, Y., Patterson, P., & Vega, L. (2011). Perils to self-efficacy perceptions and teacher preparation quality among special education intern teachers. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 38(2), 61-76. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Levin, J., & Nolan, J. (2007). *Principles of classroom management: A professional decision-making model*. Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Locke, E. A. (1976). The nature and causes of job satisfaction. In M. D. Dunnette (Ed.), *Handbook of industrial and organizational psychology* (pp. 1297-1349). Chicago, IL: Rand McNally.
- Lyubomirsky, S., King, L., Diener, E. (2005). The benefits of frequent positive affect:

 Does happiness lead to success? *Psychological Bulletin*, *131*(6), 803-855. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.131.6.803
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2015) Designing qualitative research. (6th ed.). Thousand

- Oaks, CA: Sage.
- McCarthy, C. J., Lambert, R. G., Crowe, E. W., & McCarthy, C. J. (2010). Coping, stress, and job satisfaction as predictors of advanced placement statistics teachers' intention to leave the field. *National Association of Secondary School Principals*, 94(4), 306-326. doi: 10.1177/0192636511403262
- McIntyre, J. (2010). Why they sat still: The ideas and values of long-serving teachers in challenging inner-city schools in England. *Teachers and Teaching: Theory and Practice*, *16*(5), 595–614. doi:10.1080/13540602.2010.507968
- McShane, S., & Von Glinow, M. A. (2005). *Organizational behavior*. New York:

 McGraw-Hill/ Irwin.
- Meister, D. G., & Ahrens, P. (2011). Resisting plateauing: Four veteran teachers' stories.

 *Teaching and Teacher Education, 27, 770-778. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-research-complete
- Mills, S. S., & Rose, J. J. (2011). The relationship between challenging behaviour, burnout and cognitive variables in staff working with people who have intellectual disabilities. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, *55*(9), 844-857. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2788.2011.01438.x
- Moller, M. D., & Rice, M. J. (2006). The BE SMART trauma reframing psychoeducation program. Archives of Psychiatric Nursing, 20, 21–31. doi: 10.1016/j.apnu.2005.08.007
- Mueller, C. W., & Kim, S. W. (2008). The contented female worker: Still a paradox?. In K. A. Hegtvedt & J. Clay-Warner (Eds.), *Justice: Advances in group processes*,

- 25 (pp. 117-150). Bingley, UK: Emerald Group Publishing Limited. Retrieved from http://books.google.com/books?id=rynLSn6zYRkC
- Murawski, W. W., & Lochner, W. W. (2011). Observing co-teaching: What to ask for, look for, and listen for. *Intervention In School And Clinic*, 46(3), 174-183. doi: 10.1177/1053451210378165
- Murray, M., Logan, T., Simmons, K., Kramer, M. B., Brown, E., Hake, S., & Madsen, M.
 (2009). Secondary traumatic stress, burnout, compassion fatigue and compassion satisfaction in trauma nurses. *American Journal of Critical Care*, 18(3), e1-e17.
 doi: 10.1177/1534765612471144
- Negash, S., & Sahin, S. (2011). Compassion fatigue in marriage and family therapy:

 Implications for therapists and clients. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*,

 37(1), 1-13. doi:10.1111/j.1752-0606.2009.00147.x
- Noy, C. (2008). Sampling knowledge: The hermeneutics of snowball sampling in qualitative research. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology:*Theory & Practice, 11(4), 327-344. doi:10.1080/13645570701401305
- O'Brien, L. M. (2010). Caring in the Ivory Tower. *Teaching In Higher Education*, *15*(1), 109-115. doi: 10.1080/13562510903487818
- O'Brien, P. J. (2006). Creating compassion and connection in the work place. *Journal of Systemic Therapies*, 25(1), 16-36. doi: 10.1521/jsyt.2006.25.1.16
- O'Donnell, M., Lambert, R. G., & McCarthy, C. J. (2008). School poverty status, time of year, and elementary teachers' perceptions of stress. *Journal of Educational Research*, *102*(2), 152-159. doi:10.3200/JOER.102.2.152-160

- Paquette, K., & Rieg, S. (2016). Stressor and coping strategies through the lens of Early Childhood/ Special Education pre-service teachers. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *57*, 51-58. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2016.03.009
- Philipp, R. A., & Thanheiser, E. (2010). Showing your students you care: Seeing the individual trees in the classroom forest. *New England Mathematics Journal*, 428-17. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/us-high-schools/eric
- Plash S, Piotrowski C. Retention issues: A study of Alabama special education teachers. *Education* [serial online]. September 1, 2006;127(1):125-128. Available from: ERIC, Ipswich, MA.
- Polkinghorne, D. E. (2005) Language and meaning: Data collection in qualitative research. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *52(2)*, 137-145. doi:10.1037/002-0167.52.2.137
- Prather-Jones, B. (2011). How school administrators influence retention of teachers of students with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Clearing House*, 84(1), 1-8. doi:10.1080/00098655.2010.489387
- Provencher, H. L. (2007). Role of psychological factors in studying recovery from a transactional stress-coping approach: Implications for mental health nursing practices. *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, *16*(3), 188-197. doi: 10.1111/j.1447-0349.2007.00466.x
- Radley, M., & Figley, C. (2007). The social psychology of compassion. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 35, 207-214. doi:10.1007/s10615-007-0087-3
- Ragin, D. F. (2015). Health psychology: An interdisciplinary approach to health (2nd

- ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson.
- Ramos, T. M. (2009). *Top challenges teachers face in special needs inclusive*classrooms. Retrieved from http://hubpages.com/hub/Top-Challenges-TeachersFace-in-Special-Needs-Inclusive-Classrooms
- Ray, S. L., Wong, C., White, D., & Heaslip, K. (2013). Compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue, work life conditions, and burnout among frontline mental health care professionals. *Traumatology*, 19(4), 255-267. doi:10.1177/1534765612471144
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2005). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Scruggs, T., Mastropieri, E., Margo, A., & McDuffie, K.A. (2007). Co-teaching in inclusive classrooms: A metasynthesis of qualitative research. *Exceptional Children*, 73(4), 392-416. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Scull, J., Winkler, A. M., (2011). Shifting Trends in Special Education.

 Washington, DC: Thomas B. Fordham Institute. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-research-complete
- Seligman, M.E.P. (2002). Positive psychology, positive prevention, and positive therapy.

 In C.R. Snyder & S.J. Lopez (Eds.), *Handbook of positive psychology* (pp. 3-9).

 New York: Oxford University Press.
- Seligman, M. P., Steen, T. A., Park, N., & Peterson, C. (2005). Positive psychology process: Empirical validation of interventions. *American Psychologist*, 60(5),

- 410-412. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1037/0003-066X.60.5.410
- Shiota, M. N. (2006). Silver linings and candles in the dark: Differences among positive coping strategies in predicting subjective well-being. *Emotion*, *6*(2), 335-339. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.6.2.335
- Simon, M. K., & Goes, J. (2013). Dissertation and scholarly research: recipes for success. Seattle, WA: Dissertation Success LLC
- Skaalvik, E. M., & Skaalvik, S. (2007). Dimensions of teacher self-efficacy and relations with strain factors, perceived collective teacher efficacy, and teacher burnout.

 **Journal of Educational Psychology, 99(3), 611-625. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.99.3.611
- Smith, J. A., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2009). *Interpretive phenomenological analysis:*Theory, method, and research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Smith, P. S. (2009). To weep for a stranger: Compassion fatigue in caregiving.

 Lexington, KY: Healthy Caregiving, LLC.
- Sprang, G., Whitt-Woosley, A., & Clark, J. J. (2007). Compassion fatigue, compassion satisfaction, and burnout: Factors impacting a professional's quality of life. *Journal of Loss And Trauma*, 12(3), 259-280. doi: 10.1080/15325020701238093
- Stamm, B. H. (2002). Professional quality of life: Compassion satisfaction and fatigue subscales-III. Retrieved from http://www.isu.edu/~bhstamm
- Stamm, B. H. (2010). The concise ProQOL manual. Pocatello, ID: ProQOL.org.
- Stoiber, K., & Gettinger, M. (2011). Functional assessment and positive support

- strategies for promoting resilience: Effects on teachers and high-risk children. *Psychology in the Schools, 48*(7), 686-706. doi: 10.1002/pits.20587
- Swider, B. W., & Zimmerman, R. D. (2010). Born to burnout: A meta-analytic path model of personality, job burnout, and work outcomes. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 76,487–506. doi: 10.1016/j.jvb.2010.01.003
- Tavernier, R., & Willoughby, T. (2012). Adolescent turning points: The association between meaning-making and psychological well-being. *Developmental Psychology*, 48, 1058 –1068. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0026326.
- Thornton, B., Peltier, G., & Medina, R. (2007). Reducing the special education teacher shortage. *The Clearing House, 80(5),* 233-238. doi: 10.3200/TCHS.80.5.233-238
- The United States Department of Labor: Occupational Outlook Handbook. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/ooh/Education-Training-and-Library/Special-education-teachers.htm
- Vagel, M. (2014) Crafting phenomenological research. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Van Manen, M. (2014). Phenomenology of practice: Meaning-giving methods in phenomenological research and writing (Developing qualitative inquiry). Walnut Creek, CA: Left Coast Press Inc.
- Weisberg, D., Sexton, S., Mulhern, J., & Keeling, D. (2009). The widget effect: Our national failure to acknowledge and act on differences in teacher effectiveness.

 Retrieved from The New Teacher Project website http://widgeteffect.org/
- Wheeler, D. S., & LaRocco, D. J. (2009). Special education administrators: Who and what helps buffer job-related stress?. *Journal of Special Education Leadership*,

- 22(2), 85-92. Retrieved from http://www.casecec.org/
- Wilkerson, K. (2009). An examination of burnout among school counselors guided by stress-strain-coping theory. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 87, 428-437. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Williams, J., & Dikes, C. (2015). The implications of demographic variables as related to burnout among a sample of special education teachers. *Education*, *135*(3), 337-345. Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/education-source
- Zysberg, L., Orenshtein, C., Gimmon, E., & Robinson, R. (2016). Emotional intelligence, personality, stress, and burnout among educators. *International Journal Of Stress*Management, doi:10.1037/str0000028

Hello:

My name is Raeann Barnes, and I am a doctoral student at Walden University. Through this letter, I am inviting you to be part of a study that will be developed in cooperation with the Erie School District. With this study, I would like to know more about your personal and unique experiences as a special education teacher, more specifically in regards to your career-sustaining behaviors, positive strategies, and compassion satisfaction you find in your work. You may find this study interesting because you may develop a deeper understanding of career-sustaining behaviors and job satisfaction that may help to highlight potential features contributing to the longevity for teachers in the special education profession and may improve retention rates of teachers early in their careers. This may also provide additional insight as to how special education teachers gain compassion satisfaction with their careers. In addition, this study may help school administrators to develop increased awareness and preventive measures to help decrease feelings of stress and increase retention rates in the field.

Your participation in the study is completely voluntary. Therefore, you are free to refuse to participate. If you agree to participate and later change your mind, you can leave the study. Your decision to participate in the study will not affect your relationships with individuals or your current employer. On the other hand, if you decide to participate in the study, you will meet with the researcher to share your experiences in the field. A face-to-face interview will be conducted at a location of your choosing: either a community location or your school building where you teach. The interview will be audio-recorded per your permission and kept strictly confidential. This means that only the researcher will see your answers. Your name will never be written in the interviews. The interview will take about one hour and thirty minutes.

If you are interested in participating in this study, please contact me at your earliest convenience to schedule a date and time in which we can talk. My telephone number is (XXX) XXX-XXXX. I thank you for your time and hope that you will participate in this study.

Raeann Barnes, M.Ed Doctoral Candidate Walden University

Appendix B: Prescreening Questions

- 1. Are you a tenured special education teacher?
- 2. How long have you worked in the special education field?
- 3. What student population do you serve?
- 4. Have you very felt bogged down by work-related stress?
- 5. Do you believe you utilize positive strategies when experiencing work-related stress?
- 6. Have you experienced feelings of success related to work?
- 7. Do you believe you can make a difference through your work?
- 8. Do you feel satisfaction from being able to help students?

Appendix C: Interview Protocol

Job requirements

1. Could you please tell me what you do in your current job?

Possible prompts: describe typical day-to-day duties, responsibilities, or caseloads.

Career-sustaining behaviors

- 2. Describe an experience that gives you feelings of satisfaction by work.
- 3. Describe how you feel about your role in providing special education services to students.

Possible prompts: What makes you feel successful in your attempts to help students? Describe a time when you felt you had a positive impact on your students.

4. Describe some of the biggest challenges you've faced in the special education field.

Possible prompts: How did you overcome these challenges?

5. Describe what you do when you experience stress or have a "bad" day.

Possible prompts: What are some of your positive strategies or ways to "destress"?

Compassion satisfaction

- 6. What are your beliefs about teaching and mission as a special education teacher?
- 7. Describe some success stories working with special education students.
- 8. Describe what you find most rewarding about your job/ what makes you want to come to work every day.

Possible prompts: What aspects of your employment are most satisfying? How do you feel you can make a difference?

9. What have we not discussed that you feel is important for others to know?